POLICY COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

MINUTES
March 2, 2011
Council Chamber, 8 th Floor
CONVENE: 9:09 a.m.
PRESENT:

VOTING MEMBERS:
Councilmember G Riki Hokama, Chair
Councilmember Robert Carroll, Vice-Chair (Out 11:55 a.m.; In 12:10 p.m.)
Councilmember Gladys C. Baisa, Member
Councilmember Elle Cochran, Member
Councilmember Donald G Couch, Jr., Member
Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla, Member (In 9:10 a.m.; Out 11:51 a.m.)
Councilmember Michael P. Victorino, Member (Out 12:09 p.m.)
Councilmember Mike White, Member

EXCUSED: Councilmember Danny A. Mateo, Member
STAFF:

Carla Nakata, Legislative Attorney
Tammy M. Frias, Committee Secretary

ADMIN.:

Michael J. Molina, Executive Assistant, Office of the Mayor (Item No. 2(3))
Richard Rost, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the Corporation Counsel (Item
No. 1(5))

Danny Matsuura, Assistant Chief of Police, Department of Police (Item No. 1(5))
Cheryl Tipton, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the Corporation Counsel
(Item No. 1(40))

Kyle Ginoza, Director, Department of Environmental Management (Item No. 1(40))
Edward S. Kushi, Jr., Acting First Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the
Corporation Counsel
Seated in the gallery:
Patrick K. Wong, Acting Corporation Counsel, Department of the Corporation Counsel
OTHERS:

Item 2(3): James Bowman
Vincent Linares
Thomas Croly
Dick Mayer
Lance D. Collins
David DeLeon
Flo Wiger
Linda Kay Okamoto
Susan Moikeha
Joshua Stone

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 2, 2011

Artemio Baxa
Clifford Hashimoto
Wayne Hedani
Frank De Rego, Jr.
Additional attendees (5)
PRESS:

Ilima Loomis, The Maui News
Akaku--Maui County Community Television, Inc.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Council's Committee on Policy shall come to order. This is the
2 nd of March, 2011, regular meeting of this Committee this morning. Members present are the
Vice-Chairman, Mr. Carroll, Ms. Baisa, Ms. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excused are Mr. Mateo and Mr. Pontanilla. We have three items on the agenda for
you this morning, Members. First we'll take care of the initial review of nominees to the Charter
Commission, and we have Mr. Molina here representing the Administration -MR. MOLINA: Good morning, Chair, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --as well we have two required litigation matters that we shall take up later on in
the morning to, to give recommendations to Council regarding those two legal matters. At this
time, the Committee shall take public testimony. We shall be calling those that have signed up
for testimony. When your name is called, please come forward. Please state your name at the
podium. If you're representing yourself or any...or an organization, we would ask that you make
that clear for the Committee. State your name well, and you have three minutes to present your
testimony before the Committee. We will assist you with our lighting at the podium. Green
means start, yellow means get ready to end, and the red light means stop your comments to the
Committee. With that we'll ask Mr. James Bowman to come forward please and give us your
thoughts this morning. Mr. Bowman will be testifying on Item Policy 2(3).
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. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

MR. BOWMAN: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. BOWMAN: Aloha. My name is James Bowman. I've lived on the West Side and owned property
there since 1970. I'm here to speak in...to represent myself and to speak in support of my good
friend Flo Wiger who is a nominee You probably know her best as the former Dean of
Instruction at, at the college. I know her on a different level, as a personable, flexible, interested
participant in local affairs. She is honest, she is engaged, she is well informed, I think would add
an interesting and good dimension to the Commission. I think she understands the differences
and needs on the island and its various populations, and I would urge you and hope that you
would support my friend Flo Wiger. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bowman. Any questions for the testifier, Committee?
Mr. Bowman, thank you for your comments this morning. Thank you very much. Next we have
Mr. Vincent Linares.
MR. LINARES: Waiting for the light. Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Start.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, when you start.
MR. LINARES: Good morning, aloha. My name is Vincent Linares. I've been a resident of Maui for
37 years. I was at the University of Hawaii, Maui College for 36, and I am recently retired. But
during the last few years of my life and experience at the college, Flo Wiger, who I'm testifying
for today in support of her appointment, was my Dean. At the time that she was the Dean, I was
the Faculty Senate Chair, and like the Council or like any government agency that the...the
constituencies of the university are extremely complex and the administration of the various
peoples in those constituencies, the faculty, the staff, and the administration is very complicated.
And having these units work well together requires a very skilled person with a great deal of
flexibility and understanding of the people that are working in that institution. Flo served with
great distinction as the Vice-Chancellor, and as the Senate Chair, I had an opportunity to work
with her getting the college to function in ways that the faculty and the staff and the
administration could work together to bring the college to the point where it is today. We are
recognized as a very good school and Flo had a lot to do with that. So I highly recommend that
for the Charter Commission, which is going to take a lot of very hard and flexible work
understanding how Maui works and the people of Maui works, somebody with Flo's skills as an
administrator, as an educator, as a PhD, as someone who understands the complexities of cultures
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and institutions in a society, I highly recommend that you approve her to work on this very
important Charter Commission. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Linares. Any questions for the testifier? Okay. Having none,
thank you for your comments this morning. Next we have Mr. Thomas Croly.
MR. CROLY: Good morning. I'm Tom Croly and today I'm representing just myself. I speak in
support of the appointment of Dave DeLeon to the Maui Charter Commission. I've known Dave
for about five years and he's taught me volumes about the workings of Hawaii and Maui
government. Possessing years of experience first reporting on County government, later working
in the Administration, and more recently as the Government Affairs Director for his industry,
Dave has held multiple positions from which to draw perspective. As I have questioned Dave
about how the County does something or why a particular procedure is followed, Dave has
always been able to answer those questions from a very fundamental basis. Whether it's a result
of a limitation in the County's Charter or by State law, Dave is well versed with the structure of
our State and County laws. Dave and I have had many conversations about various aspects of
how County government is organized and how it affects the way it functions. We've discussed
how it could be improved and I think we share a perspective on many of these ideas. Like our
County Council, I feel that the Charter Commission should be as diverse as possible. I put my
own application in for Charter Commission, and while I was not chosen, I'm pleased if Dave
would sit as a representative of mine, because I know that he shares my perspective. To that
same end I'd like to also speak in favor of the appointment of Wayne Hedani to the Charter
Commission. Serving as the Planning Commission...serving on the Planning Commission for the
past five years, I've been able to observe Mr. Hedani in action. I can say with...very honestly, he
and I have not shared perspective on many of the issues that have come before the Planning
Commission; however, I've observed Mr. Hedani to always be prepared, to be very thoughtful, to
be very well spoken, and fair. And I will say he is an exceptional chair. I've observed many
people sit on the Chair of the Planning Commission, and I've never seen anyone who does as
good a job as, as, as Wayne. From that perspective, I, I think that Wayne and Dave share two
different perspectives for the, the Planning Commission, and I feel that both would serve the
people of Maui well. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, any questions for the gentleman? Thank you
very much for your testimony this morning. Mr. Dick Mayer?
MR. MAYER: Good morning, Council Members. Thank you very much. I'm speaking on my own
behalf today. First of all, I want to congratulate the Mayor for appointing a number of very, very
good people to this Commission. I think it's a very important one. I applied also and I'm glad
he picked the number of people that he did. I had an opportunity to work with several of these
people and many of them I disagreed with during our discussions and, and various things. First
I'd like to mention Susan Moikeha who worked on the GPAC with me, and I saw her working
previously in the Planning Commission. We disagreed on many issues but I appreciated her
passion, her interest, her willingness to work hard, and her ideas, I think they were outstanding.
Dave DeLeon whom I disagree with on many issues as a representative of the REALTORS®
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Association on numerous...but I feel his experience having worked for eight years for Linda
Lingle, four years for Alan Arakawa at the highest level, top floor of the building here, and also
having reported for The Maui News for many years, he knows this County government very well
and will bring a lot of very good ideas to the, to the thing. Flo Wiger was my Dean of
Instruction, and like Mr. Linares mentioned she handled her job extremely well. I know her to be
extremely intelligent and, and very willing to listen to other people's ideas and incorporate,
incorporate them into her ideas, and I think she would be an excellent member. Wayne Hedani,
Planning Commission Chair, also as previously said, ran that board very well and I think will be
an excellent member of the Commission. Stacy Crivello whom I don't know well but did get to
know her quite well when she ran for office about six-eight years ago, and was very impressed
with her...I think she will be an excellent addition to the group. I don't know all the other
members but those are people who I have had considerable contact with and I would recommend
them all. One issue that you took up last year was the question of district setup for the County
Council elections. It was a controversial issue and what you said was we want the Charter
Review Commission to look at this very important issue, and I very much appreciated your
sending it to the Charter Review Commission. And I think this Charter Review Commission has
an excellent balance of people who will be able to look at this issue: both Ms. Okamoto and also
Ms. Crivello who have written articles with strong opinions on the...represent Molokai and
Lanai; this Mr. Hashimoto who is from Hana. I think the three rural areas will have excellent
representation to defend the present system which I think gives them more weight. I think that
we also have two other people who have spoken out, out on this issue, Mr. DeLeon and, and
Ms. Wiger who have spoken out on the other side. And I think the Commission will have an
excellent balance, and I think together they will come up with a recommendation to the Council.
Whether they recommend any changes or not, we'll have to see, but I think it will be a good
hearing on the issue. And so I think overall you'll have a very fine Charter Review Commission,
and I would recommend that you endorse all of these candidates.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Questions for the gentleman, Members? Having none,
Mr. Mayer, thank you for your thoughts. Mr. Lance Collins?
MR. COLLINS: Aloha and good morning. My name is Lance Collins, I'm an attorney in private
practice here in Wailuku, I'm also a Doctor of Philosophy in Political Science, and I'm...was
the...am the editor of the 12 volume proceedings of the Maui County Charter Commissions. So
I sort of consider myself to be at least an armchair expert in the history of the Charter Review
Commissions. I know almost all of the nominees, and I know of all the nominees, and I think
that looking back at the previous seven Charter Commissions, that this group is well suited for
the various tasks at hand to review County government. It turns out that almost all of the people
that I personally know that have been nominated at one point or another, I was against them in
some issue, and so I can -ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
MR. COLLINS: --with some objectivity can say that in fact they are a good group, all things being
equal. I think that there's a number of issues that are facing the County presently that this
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Charter Commission will have to look at. The...how the Council's elected obviously has been a
big one in the paper over the last year, but also issues like electing the Molokai Planning
Commission and the Lanai Planning Commission, how the Maui Planning Commission is
constituted, whether or not the Council should be for a four-year term or a two-year term. Let's
see, other issues that have been brought up recently, having an administrative hearings office,
having the Council have separate legal counsel. These are all issues that have sort of been
stewing for quite a while that I think that this Commission will be taking a look at, and I think
that the folks that have been nominated represent a good balance and a cross section of our
community. And I, I feel that they are definitely... from my knowing them or knowing of their
reputation, I, I think as a whole they will be able to make good, good recommendations to the
voters. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Collins Any questions for the gentleman? Having none, thank
you very much for your comments this morning.
MR. COLLINS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anyone else wishing to testify this morning on any of the three agendized items,
please come forward. You will be provided an opportunity to share your thoughts. Okay.
Having none coming forward, Members, the Chair shall close testimony for today, the 2 nd of
March, 2011, regular meeting of the Policy Committee.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM NO. 2(3): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(CHARTER COMMISSION) (C.C. No. 11-31)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, the Chair has received...about five of you have requested some or all
nominees to attend, so at this time, I'm going to bring up the nominees individually so that you
may provide your questions to the nominee for a response. So I'm going to start with the ones
that have given me a specific request, so I'll ask Mr. Dave DeLeon to come forward please.
Also, Members, we have Mr. Molina, as I mentioned earlier, representing the Administration in
case you have any questions for Mr. Molina regarding the nominations of the 11 individuals.
Prior to allowing you to start your questions on Mr. DeLeon, I will tell you that the Chair has
already confirmed for the Committee's benefit some of the requirements to sit on the Charter
Commission by Hawaii State Statutes, Chapter 50. There are requirements to sit on the Charter
Commission and one of it is that you must be a three-year resident of the County and a registered
voter of the County. And through verification from the County Clerk's Office, all 11 nominees
have met that litmus test, those basic qualifications as required by State Statute. Saying that, we
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thank you, Mr. DeLeon, to be present, and I will ask the Members to provide their questions. So
I'll start with Mr. Victorino this round.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair, and I appreciate it. And thank you,
Mr. DeLeon, for being here. You and I and...have many years and we've had differences in, in
many areas, but my concern and I think I've said it many times is, is the objectivity considering
your job as a realtor. You know, and I think that's always been a concern I've heard out there in
the public. And how would you address that to the public when they would ask that question?
Can you be objective overall in your area of employment?
MR. DeLEON: Thank you for the question, sir. Good morning and aloha. For about ten years of my
life, I sat in that corner over there as a reporter and my job was to be objective, and I, I know
how to turn on that switch when it's necessary. In my role as the Government Affairs Director of
the REALTORS® Association, my job is not to be objective. My, my job is to be an advocate
for the position of the...of that 501(c)(6) trade association that I work for. The, the role of a
Planning Commissioner I know very...oh, Planning Commissioner, okay, I just reappointed
myself.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
MR. DeLEON: The role of a Charter Commissioner I know very well because for 12 years I was the
person who prepared nominees for this, this very position to stand in front of, of this body and
explain why they should be confirmed on whatever board that they were being asked to confirm
to. And one of my spiels that I would give every one of these folks was you're now taking off
your ordinary citizen hat and putting on your Commissioner hat, and as a Commissioner you are
to be a officer, a sworn officer of the County of Maui and you owe it to the people of Maui
County to look at every issue in the broadest perspective as possible. And while you might be
bringing...every one of us have opinions, while you're bringing your opinions...and I definitely
have stated my opinions on at least some of the issues in front of this Commission...will be in
front of this Commission, but I can tell you I can put that on the side and be objective
about...and, and perform that role as a Commissioner. The, the other, the other responsibility I
have is to this body for, for confirming me, if you do confirm me, and for the Mayor for
appointing me, and I owe them that duty to be responsible and to be responsible to the public.
And I'm in awe of this committee, this group of people. I'm really honored to be selected among
them. And, and that's...it's an honor itself for me. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Chair, for allowing me to go first.
Thank you, Mr. DeLeon, you cleared a lot of things, and I think the public understands much
better the person of Mr. David DeLeon.
MR. DeLEON: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White, any questions for the nominee?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Mr. DeLeon, what change would you most like to
recommend to the Charter?
MR. DeLEON: I'm trying very hard not to, to bring any of that baggage to the table. I want to hear
from the public, I want to hear from all the public of the whole community, and, and, you know,
I'm on the record for district voting. However, the purpose of this exercise is for this body to
hear the public, bring its thoughts together, and make a recommendation for changing the
Charter to the voters on Maui County. It is not to change the Charter, it is to make
recommendations. And I'll be, I'll be working as one of 'em, of 11 and I'll be understanding that
my role is just one of 11, and, and though I do bring a certain opinion to the table, it doesn't
mean that my opinion is necessarily going to win. And actually, you know, I have actually took
the time to read the Charter archive that Mr. Lance Collins put together and it's pretty amazing to
watch the history, the development of our Charter over, over the last 30 years and 40 years. And
I've come to the conclusion our voters are relatively conservative. I don't see our voters jumping
off any bridges right away to do anything really new. That's indicative of the fact that they
rejected the 1964 Charter proposal in total. The fact that every time the, the public is told that
it's about time to make our Council a four-year term, give it a four-year term, they reject it. I
mean there's, there's a real conservative streak there. You know I've watched the, the four-year
term thing happen and I personally understand it and agree with it, but the voters have to, have to
get that sense that they can be secure in that, that they're not losing control over the government.
We're watching the people in the Middle East right now take to the streets, go to the barricades,
literally grab guns and go shoot the bad guys to take back their governments and so they can
control. The beauty of our Charter is that every ten years there's this automatic function that
allows the people to really stop, take a deep breath, and say hey, this is what, this is what I want
and this is what I don't want in my government. And we can make adjustments, and that's what
the process is. And we don't go to the barricades. We go to the, to the voting booth, and that's
the beauty of the process.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, thank you, Chairman. And thank you, Mr. DeLeon,
for being here this morning. Actually I was one of several Council Members that requested all of
you to, to come to this meeting, and, and by doing so, you know, it, it creates fairness amongst,
you know, the nominees in regards to being on the Charter Commission. Because the Charter
Commission will do an important job, anyway for the next ten years that we gotta live with
whatever recommendations that you come out with, hopefully it does help the County of Maui.
And I, I think you answered some of the questions that I was going to ask in regards to your
perspective on district voting and the job that you do as a representative on the government
affairs for the realtors company. One of the things that I want to ask you is that I, I know you've
been a resident of this County for a long time and the changes that you see from the time you've
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been here 'til today. So the changes that you have seen happening on Maui and, and probably
what's going to come up on the Charter Commission in regards to things like growth probably,
infrastructure probably, can you give me some of your insights in regards to, you know, looking
at Maui for the next ten years?
MR. DeLEON: Well the world continues to grow. I think W. S. Merwin said that's...if you would look
at the most important environmental factor facing our, our world it is the herd keeps growing,
and that's the, the major cause of all our pollution, the cause of all our food limitations. And we
have one of the most beautiful places in the earth to live. Every time I leave Maui, I realize how
blessed I am to be able to call this place home. We have an obligation to protect this resource but
to understand at the same time that the world is growing. I mean the population in 2...200 years
have gone from 1 billion to almost 9 billion. We're filling the place up and that doesn't...and it's
going to be very difficult to keep people from coming here, and especially with our Constitution.
This isn't Singapore so we're not going to be able to put up barriers and say they can't come. So
we'll have that continuing challenge, and we can see that in the census numbers of this....we just
got, and then we're now 155,000 population for our County. When I came here, I think the
population was closer to 80, so I'm added, me and my wife added 2 to that number, and then we
added 2 more. When we came here, I think what we wanted is have people...the people we do
attract to become part of our community and try to encourage that, the kind of participation and
being part of the community without necessarily changing all our traditions and all our, our, our
ways of doing things. I love the flavor of this place as it is; I love the, I love the mixed cultures;
I love the, the, the warmness of the people, the warmth of the people who live here; and we need
to preserve that in every degree possible. Now how you do that in the structure of a county
government, I think it's...democracy is a funny thing, democracy is one, one, one level of a
scale. You have a continuum with you have the Gaddafis over here, which they're totally
efficient, they do whatever they want, and you have total democracy over here which is totally
chaos, and what we have is someplace in the middle is we have to try to have efficiency and
democracy together. And if anything I'd like to see the bar move a little bit more toward
democracy without robbing any of the efficiency and keeping Maui the way it is to the degree
possible.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, any questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. And thank you very much, Mr. DeLeon, for
being here. I too am one of the people that wanted to have all of the prospective members here
today. I felt it was really important that we have an opportunity to meet each one of you and for
you to meet us, for those of us that don't know each other. Of course I do know you because
you're a frequent flyer here in the County Council. But...
MR. DeLEON: Do I get points?
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I wouldn't save those, I've tried using them, it's really hell. I've, I've
given up this whole point thing. But I wanted to meet everyone, I thought it was important for
the public also to get to meet all of you, and I found out that many people watch our rebroadcasts
and would be interested if they didn't know you. Also felt it was really important that we treat
everybody fairly, that we kind of start with a clean slate, because regardless of what has gone on
before I think there's a new job before you. And in a nutshell, can you tell me what you
think...what you can say in a sentence or more, what the job of the Commission is?
MR. DeLEON: The Commission is to study our County government as it is now and make
recommendations for improvement to the voters. You know, the Commission will not be
changing the government, the voters will decide to change the government, and many
Commissions before have made recommendations have gone down in flames. It's really neat to
be able to talk without having the thing on. . . . (chuckle).. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And so to try and piggyback on that, I've watch...I watched the last
Charter Commission, I guess I was finally old enough to pay attention. And in that process, the
Charter Commission receives a lot of recommendations, they receive them from us, they receive
them from the community, and I know you'll be making community swings out into the districts.
Do you see yourself as a screening body? And some of the things that you're going to hear from
the people...and they may be popular, and if you don't particularly subscribe to those ideas, are
you willing to forward them to the voters?
MR. DeLEON: I'll...well I mean that would take 11 votes or 6 votes to, to bring it to that point.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You'd have to be one of the six.
MR. DeLEON: Right. And, and, and that part of the body's responsibility is to, is to make judgments,
what's responsible and what's not; what will sink and what will swim; what will make sense; and
what will improve the, the quality of our government and what won't.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I think it's really important that many of these
issues that become very popular and there's a lot of support for, do reach the voters. Thank you.
MR. DeLEON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Hokama. Aloha, good morning -MR. DeLEON: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Mr. DeLeon, for being here. And I also was one of the Members
that requested to have this, you know, chance to interview everyone. And I don't dispute all your
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experience, and, you know, input, and knowing the County government, and having all that
knowledge, you know, under your belt. And you do some wonderful things, NPAC, great,
Bicycle Alliance, good stuff. I'm just, you know, as the Government Affairs Director for RAM,
REALTORS® of Maui, I...going through the candidate process, I'm just...I don't know, sir, if
this is going to be a comment or...but basically I, I read everyone's resumes and everyone seems
very well qualified to be doing this, and yes, it's well balanced. I'm looking more towards the
character, what makes a person, what, what's deep inside a person. And so that interview
process during the, the candidate...you know, it was in the end, I didn't get an endorsement from
RAM which is fine, but the point was a voice was not there who did. So I'm just trying to look
at this as, you know, you want to hear all the public, you know, encompass the beauty of the
process to hear everything and taking...and not...and being, you know, independent of your own
personal judgment on something or, or...so I'm just curious, you know, how does that fall into
being, I guess, neutral in a sense to hear all sides and then coming up with the best...you feel
strongest a voice to represent the people?
MR. DeLEON: I think if, your concern is more like if I was going to be on the Charter...not the Charter
Commission but the Planning Commission or a body reviewing the General Plan. The
REALTORS® Association, its interest in this body is that like everybody else in our community
it just wants a better government. Their only position is toward, toward single-member districts,
and there's no other position coming out of that Association that...related to this topic. I have no
instructions from my employer; in fact, my...they didn't say anything but I don't think my
employer's absolutely pleased that I'm spending this much time on this. But, but, yeah, I'm
not...I did not volunteer to be in service of the REALTORS® Association of Maui when I
volunteered for this function. I volunteered as a, as a citizen who's had 32 years of interaction
with this Charter. As a reporter, I sat there and watched how this government will function and
reported on it. As a government official, I probably have more background on the boards and
commissions process than any, anybody else in the County. I was there when it began and I
helped move it forward and I've watched the improvements, like the Mayor, Mayor Arakawa's
appointment of an advisory committee to help him, help him make selections to the boards and
commissions. Whereas the commissions are basically the third branch of Maui County, and it's
the place where, where it really becomes a government of the people. It's a place where the
average citizen get to be a decision-maker and, and not, you know, not have to run for office and
do, do the, the really difficult thing which you guys do which is running a Countywide election.
I'm very, you know, well I don't want to get into discussions about what, what I'm thinking and
where we, where we might be going as a Charter Commission, but for...to make you a little
more comfortable about who I am. I'm a Vietnam Veteran, I was a...I got my BA and MA at the
University of Hawaii, journalism, Asian journalism, and then, and then Political Science. I
raised my family here, my wife and I started with absolutely nothing, and when we moved to
Maui from Oahu we agreed that we were going to be opihi, we were going to stick to the rock no
matter what hit us, we're sticking to the rock, and, and we stayed. And we were able to grow our
family and we're very proud of my two sons, they're good citizens, they vote, they're involved.
And this is my community, and, and I think I know so much about this government because I've
been so involved with it and so embedded for so long that I do have something to contribute.
I've not volunteered for any other board or commission. I've not been interested because I don't
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think I have anything more than the average citizen to offer in those other boards and
commissions, but in this one I do because of my background and because of the experiences I've
had. And as I told Councilmember Victorino, I'm very able to put on the, the objectivity hat and,
and look at things in an objective manner, and I do not have any instructions from my employer.
So I hope that helps.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I too was the one that asked for all members, because I did
want to see...I wanted everybody out there who couldn't make it here to see who may be shaping
this Charter for the next...or at least the suggestions for the Charter changes for the next ten
years. I, I've known Mr. DeLeon for many number of years, but I do want to ask a question so
that, that other people can answer...or can see the answer. You answered a lot of the questions I
had before with everybody else's questions, but this is more of an esoteric. There are going to be
esoteric things that come up in the Charter or that people might bring up. What's your thoughts
on things like...let me just throw one out, a biennium budget as opposed to an annual budget?
MR. DeLEON: I think I'd defer to specialists on that because I mean I will study it and look at the, at
the information that we receive and try to make an intelligent decision on it, but numbers is not
my, my particular expertise or specialty. But that's not really a number question, that's, that's a
structural question, and I watched the State go through their, their process and, and the State has
a biennium. But in effect really they have a budget session every time, because they still have to
make their midterm adjustments which is almost the same thing as having...I mean you look at
the, at the supplemental budget, it's almost the same thing as the regular budget. So I would
have to get some kind of expertise from expert knowledge to be able to make an intelligent
decision about that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Couch. Mr. DeLeon, I have a few questions I'd
like to present to you please. One--and, and I may be very, very biased coming from Lanai--how
do you as, as a Maui islander be able to get a good sense...how much would you rely on your
neighbor island representative or Commissioners to get a good sense of what is actually
happening in those particular districts? Because for, for, for us on the outlying sister districts,
you impacting not just a district, you are impacting a whole island and, and a whole type of
governance that impacts the whole island. So how, how would you view and be able to make
some type of balance or judgment, because what may be good on Maui island may not
necessarily work well on Molokai, Lanai, Hana?
MR. DeLEON: In, in my function...oh, are, are you ready? Okay. Thank you for the question. In my
function as a board and commission specialist for the, for the two Mayors, I dealt with getting
nominees from the various boards and commissions from Lanai and Molokai repeatedly every
year, and it was often a challenge. Then...but got a better sense of, of the community and I had
go to those communities and actually look into what was going on. But I understand, you know,
-12-
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I was, you know, I remember the days when the whistle would go off in Lanai City and...at
the...at 5:30 in the morning and everybody would get up, and before there was like asphalt on
the road. So I understand that I'm not of those communities and I don't, I cannot absolutely
understand 'em. I'm also not of Kaanapali or, or Kapalua or Hana, so, yeah, I'd have to...I'd
have to listen to the, the folks that come from these different communities to understand. I know
Kay and Stacy very well and I respect them very much, and will rely on their, their expertise
about those communities.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I know you made a comment earlier to I think Mr. Couch's query, but for me
this is an important thing. Do you feel that the Commission should be requesting, as part of the
considerations that may come before the Commission, to have some type of at least financial
analysis to understand that if you folks want to move a potential consideration forward that at
least as Commissioners you're aware of what kind of financial impact it may create upon the
County and its tax base?
MR. DeLEON: I so much so agree with that, sir. I believe that...actually I do believe that we have too
many laws and we have more laws than we can enforce and a bigger government than we need.
So creating a larger government is not my plan. It would be looking toward an improved
function of government, and, and we do have a challenge. I mean having a democracy where we
include the sister islands and Hana adds cost to an extreme degree. So, yeah, we do have to, to
budget all these things in and make it, make it make sense. So, yes, I, I personally...well I don't
see the Charter, I mean Charter doing this but I can understand a law says when you pass a law,
there needs to be an economic analysis of it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank, thank you for that, Mr. DeLeon. That was one of the things I found greatly
lacking in the last Charter Commission's review.
MR. DeLEON: I'd look forward to your expertise, sir. You have a particular point of view that's very
valuable.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Mr. Victorino, further questions for Mr. DeLeon this
morning?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None, none, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, further questions -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --for the gentleman? Mr. Carroll, any further questions for Mr. DeLeon this
morning? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just one quick one. I want to be sure because you did mention that you,
you don't do this all the time, you don't volunteer to be on commissions and boards. It's okay,
you'll be able to manage the time commitment 'cause this is a biggie?
MR. DeLEON: My, I've let, let it be known to my employer that, yes, I have volunteered and have been
nominated, and, and they're, they're willing to accept my, my time spent on this...in this way.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much. I think that'll work out very well. Thank
you.
MR. DeLEON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran, further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No more. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. DeLeon, we thank you very much for coming forward and sharing your
thoughts with the Committee.
MR. DeLEON: Thank you for the opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Next on the list, we'll ask for Ms. Flo Wiger to come
forward please. Yeah, just bend it forward, yeah. Okay. You were one of the popular nominees
that Members wanted to have present this morning, Ms. Wiger, so I'll go with Ms. Cochran first
this round. Any questions for Ms. Wiger, please?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know, yeah, I, I concur with Chair Hokama that we've got
some very glowing comments about you and I don't really have any, you know, pressing
questions. Maybe...are you Dr. Wiger's wife -MS. WIGER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --from Lahaina? Oh, okay.
MS. WIGER: Yes. That's . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
- 14 -
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MS. WIGER: It's, it's always interesting to be known in that way.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch, questions for Ms. Wiger?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes. Thank you. Ms. Wiger, Mr. DeLeon talked about...or just
touched on something that, that sparked an interest in, in me to ask of every person that comes up
here. Are you willing to seek outside expert assistance if you don't...you or the board don't
know the details or the, the subtleties of, of a subject that you, that you would be talking about?
Are you willing to bring in outside help and, and seek assistance that way?
MS. WIGER: First of all, aloha and good morning. Thank you for having me here today. I guess I
would begin answering the question by saying that today is my birthday.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Happy birthday.
MS. WIGER: And...today is my birthday, and what, what I have learned about each passing birthday is
the older I get, the more that I know what I don't know, and it's a lot.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
MS. WIGER: It's a lot. When I was younger, I thought well if I just read about this or look this up,
particularly coming out of the field of education, I'll know the answer. What I have learned over
time is that what you get from that are factual pieces of information. That doesn't mean that you
get the answer. I, I also believe strongly that you have to learn how to ask the right questions to
get the kinds of answers that are going to solve the problem. Knowing that I, that I don't know a
lot of things about a lot of things, I am really willing to go outside of my comfort zone and say,
sorry, that's not my field of expertise. One of the things when I was at the University of, of
Hawaii, Maui College, when I came in there, I knew all kinds of things about how to run
programs. I knew all kinds of things about educational philosophy. I knew all kinds of things
about good teaching. I didn't know beans about how to create a budget, did not know beans.
And I marched myself right over to Mr. Tamanaha who is the Director of Admin Services and
said you and I are going to become really good friends -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (Laughter).. .
MS. WIGER: --because you're going to teach me how to do a budget, and you're going to teach me
what kinds of things that I need to know. And by the time I left, I was pretty good at developing
a budget. But that isn't what I brought to the table, and so I am really, really aware that you have
to reach outside your own comfort zone and not only just in terms of things that you don't know
- 15 -
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but in terms of a different philosophy. Over my years, I have changed my mind a number of
times over many, many subjects, not because I sat and listened to people who agreed with me.
That isn't going to get me anywhere. I need to reach out beyond that and say you and I have a
different philosophy, and I need to understand what yours is. I'm assuming that you came to
yours out of a good place. I mean you just didn't get there because oh gee I got up one morning
and thought about that. You got there because you analyzed it, you thought about it. What were
those steps? Share that process with me so I can become more enlightened and more
knowledgeable.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. That also answered my second question.
MS. WIGER: Oh, good.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you. After that dissertation, what can I say?
MS. WIGER: Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The only question I have for you, Ms. Wiger, and I've known you
for many years and not only personally but your background.
MS. WIGER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I guess the question I would have for you is very similar to
Mr. DeLeon's one, and it's not a matter of doing homework, it's not a matter of getting
knowledge and all that. But can you empathize with those who don't agree with you, especially
when it comes to that district voting? And I'm kind of stuck with that one if you know what I'm
saying.
MS. WIGER: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm kind of stuck in the mud with that one, 'cause I come from the
largest district but yet on the other side of the coin, I empathize for my little districts. But, you
know, can you empathize, can you listen? And I'm not asking for a decision, but can you make
a, what I call, broad decision in that respect?
MS. WIGER: One of the things that I have found very interesting about the district voting discussion is
that those of us who came forward and spoke in favor of district voting were assumed to have
come forward with a model already in place of how that should happen. I had a conversation last
week with someone that some of you may know, Donna Paoa from Molokai. Donna and I
worked together for many, many years when I was at the college, and, and I was talking with
- 16 -
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Donna again because I often seek out her opinion about Molokai, because that's who I know on
Molokai really well is Donna.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. WIGER: And we talked about district voting and she was the one that, that started laughing and
she said, you know people were of the opinion that it would have to be done in the model that
was coming forth, and I said I know. And nobody ever asked me if that was the model that I
agreed with, which I will tell you I don't. Coming from the perspective of being a native person
on the mainland, I come from the Standing Rock Indian Reservation, we worked really, really
hard at Standing Rock because we had many outlying districts, many outlying districts and we
had... some of them were larger, some of them were really smaller. We worked really hard to
make sure that we had representation from all of our districts to come to the tribal council, that
was extremely important. Now if I had my druthers, if I were in charge of how I would make
this happen, Molokai would have its own representative, Hana would have its own
representative, Lanai would have its own representative, because you do not disenfranchise
people simply on the basis of having a smaller population base. I...when this whole thing was
going out, I reached out to a couple different attorneys, and I said is there any way that we can
make this thing work so that there is representation from across the, the board? Well one person
said well no, one person, one vote, you know, what you gotta do is you'd have 40 people on the
Council and I said well that's not, you know, that's crazy, you can't do that. But I said are there
other ways of doing it? Well one attorney said I don't think so. I went to another attorney and I
got a totally different answer. I say that only because my druthers would be to have
representation from the various districts so that there is that relationship between the person and
their population base. That's my druthers, that's my framework. I do not believe that people
should be disenfranchised, and I believe strongly that the needs of the various communities in
some ways are significantly different. There's a broad overall view, I mean it's, you know, we're
all in this together, we're all in the same canoe, we better all paddle, as the Governor says. But
there are certain things that are framed for Molokai, certain things framed for Lanai, certain
things framed for Hana, and we have to pay attention to that. I don't know what gets us there as
the final piece, but I am certainly willing to work collaboratively and cooperatively with any
number of people. I also think the people who should be consulted in this are people in those, in
those areas. One of the things that I believed strongly when I was at the college, and I believe it
yet today, is we can't expect people to always come to us. We have to go. We have to go to
Molokai. We have to go to Lanai. I spent a lot of time in Hana when Marti was the coordinator
out there when I was working, and it's a very interesting drive, that's the only thing I can say
about that. . . . (chuckles). . . But so I, I really do believe that there has to be a different kind of
representation. I just don't know what that answer is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Whew, after that...
MS. WIGER: Sorry.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair, if that's the answer I got, I'm, I'm okay. I
mean gee, and Donna did you give a, you know, a raving review also.
MS. WIGER: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She did send that in.
MS. WIGER: Oh, well thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So thank you. And thank you very much for answering the
question. I can feel very confident you will cover the spectrum and I'm thankful for that.
Mahalo.
MS. WIGER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, I have no questions for Ms. Wiger.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. And, and I'm so happy that you talked to
Donna Paoa of Molokai. I really didn't know that this letter came from Molokai, and what
you...your, your comments are, are basically what she wrote about. So, Chairman, I, I don't
have any comments for Ms. Wiger. She answered the question that I was going to ask about
district voting, and, and, you know, having comments from an individual on Molokai providing
her with her thoughts, you know, I, I have no questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. Just brief, brief question, Flo. And I, I've had the
pleasure of working with Ms. Wiger at the college. We both worked with at that time Chancellor
Sakamoto. And so I know Ms. Wiger and I know her capabilities. I want to ask you a question
and I don't know if this is personal, and if it's something you prefer not to answer, that's okay.
I've always wanted to ask you, why do you start your name with small letters?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: She never signs her name with capital -MS. WIGER: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --letters -MS. WIGER: No, I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and I've always wanted to ask. But again like I said if it's personal,
don't, don't have to answer.
MS. WIGER: No, no. That, I do that because in, in the American Indian world, in the Lakota world,
our world view of ourselves is circular. Everything is circular. Nothing in our world view is
more important than anything else. So when we speak about the, the beings that live on Mother
Earth, we speak about the two-leggeds, we speak about the four-leggeds, we speak about the
winged, we speak about under the sea, and there isn't, there isn't a, a belief system that says that
human beings are at the top of the ladder, so to speak. So everything is equal. Our people didn't
even have last names I mean I can go back three generations and people in my family had one
name, and that was their name, they didn't have last names, we were given last names And so
for me, it's always a sign of not putting myself into a different place than all the other beings that
I engage with, that I have interdependency with. . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much for explaining that. It certainly is appropriate for
the job ahead, and I think we're lucky to have you. Thank you.
MS. WIGER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just a comment I suppose. Thank you, Chair. Thank you. I got a
nice feel about you, Ms. Wiger, and your thoughts and, and philosophy is very refreshing to hear,
so I'm looking forward to, yeah, seeing the work you can do. I was curious, you included that
you have skills as a mediation. Did you do that on a volunteer basis here on Maui or, or
professionally?
MS. WIGER: That, I went through, I went through arbitration and mediation training at the University
of Minnesota, and did a lot of it on the mainland. Haven't, haven't really moved in that direction
here, although I certainly would be willing to. My time here really has been taken up, I lead
some cancer survivor support groups, and I tutor sixth grade Social Science at Lahaina
Intermediate. And in fact, I, I have...I was telling...I have a group of boys which is much
different than teaching college, sixth grade Social Studies tutoring is quite, quite a challenge, and
I have a group of boys and I knew I was going to be coming here today. So I tutor normally in
the afternoon so I told my group of boys last week, that, I said now I'm going to be...I might be
late for tutoring, but I've arranged for somebody else to come in and da, da, da, da. And well
where are you going? And I said well I was going off to the Council and it's about the Charter
Commission. And why are you doing that? Why would you do that? And it lead to a wonderful,
wonderful discussion with sixth graders about why it's important for people to care about
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government and what it is that they need to be involved with. So in some ways I'm here today
because of my sixth grade boys.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wonderful. And there is a Mediation Services Maui [sic] that
definitely could use volunteers all the time.
MS. WIGER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So thank you.
MS. WIGER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. One last, real quick question. I noticed it says you're retired on
your application. Are you willing to put in the huge time commitment that it's going to require
and again that's a question for everybody too. That it's going to be a long year, and -MS. WIGER: . . .(Inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --are you willing to, to handle that?
MS. WIGER: I'm...I've always been a really hard worker. I work really hard at what I do. My
husband's a very good cook so I don't have to worry about any of those things for him. And one
of the things that I think is important, as I stated earlier, was getting out to the communities and
asking them, asking the people in the trenches what do they think. And you can't do that unless
you're willing to go out and sit in a chair, drink a lot of cups of coffee, and listen to a lot of
people.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Mr. Victorino, further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: None.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla? Mr. Carroll, any further questions?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No question, just a comment that I know of this applicant for quite some
time, and I will not ask questions that I know the answer to. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa, further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: My, my standard question again would be to all the nominees so you get it also,
Ms. Wiger. Do you feel it's important to get a complete understanding of proposals including the
financial impacts to a consideration?
MS. WIGER: Oh, I think you, you have to absolutely put that into the mix. You have to be able to say
if we do this, this is what it's going to cost. And how does that all play in to the whole process?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. WIGER: And again, you always have to be willing to listen to what people say. We may find
something...if, if I'm approved we may find something that is an expensive piece so it's not only
a matter I think of looking at what is it going to cost, but then it would also be a matter of saying,
okay, how do we frame that within the larger construct? Just don't...okay, it's somebody else's
responsibility. We at least have to, to be willing to speak to the issues.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think you have some good experience coming from the community college
budgeting process where you went before a government -MS. WIGER: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --legislative branch -MS. WIGER: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for funding -MS. WIGER: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the State Legislature, so I consider that to be good experience on your part. And
I feel that, you know, part of your, your experience and, you know, others have it also is to
understand what a structure means in an organization or an entity, so I can appreciate your
experience there. Now I'll save my questions for another time . . . (inaudible). . . Anything else
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for Ms. Wiger? Members, we've got other nominees that we need to get through today, please.
So, Ms. Wiger, we thank you for your presence. Thank you for your, your responses to the
Committee's questions.
MS. WIGER: Yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'm going to bring up Ms. Okamoto from Lanai, you know, she's already
been here since yesterday and she has requirements to take care of, so I'm going to ask
Ms. Okamoto to come forward. The Chair has also, Members, received communication,
Ms. Crivello and Ms. Sugimura are both unable to attend, both ladies are on Molokai for
requirements, and so we will not have that face-to-face opportunity with those two nominees this
morning. Good morning, Kay. I'll ask...Mr. Carroll, any questions for Ms. Okamoto of Lanai?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Not at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, not really. I know of Ms. Okamoto and I've, know she's very active
in the community and does very much, and I think she'll make a good representative. Thank
you. I'm comfortable.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: At this time, Chair, no, I don't. I would defer to you being the
Lanai rep to maybe have better questions to ask. But I have read your resume and quite
outstanding.
MS. OKAMOTO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Quick, the same question that I just asked Ms. Wiger.
Your time commitment, you're willing to make that especially having to travel on the ferry or by
plane over from Lanai?
MS. OKAMOTO: By the ferry. We really don't have any planes that come back and forth to Maui
which is unusual. Yes, I am a retired schoolteacher. I do have my own business, and am...I still
work at it. But, yes, time commitment for me will be double what it is for anyone else. A one
hour meeting requires pretty much a one-day trip. If the meeting happens to be at 9 o'clock in
the morning then it requires an overnight trip, and so I know that a time commitment is, is going
to be quite substantial. And, yes, I, I feel I have that time or I'll make that time, and I'm more
than willing to do that.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Good morning.
MS. OKAMOTO: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I'm very honored that you're here today with all the rest of
the candidates and I know your position, so I'm going to ask you the same question in the
reverse, right. I know your position and what you feel like, but can you be open and listen and
come to some understanding in your decision-making process when it comes to the district
voting?
MS. OKAMOTO: I think I have to obviously. We do come from a position of our small community.
We understand that for many people that is an issue, a problem, and I was very happy to hear that
Ms. Wiger realized that we need to look at all sorts of different options. And hopefully we can
have an option that will come up that will satisfy everyone's needs, but we, we do need to look at
the entire, the entire County and not just Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you. And again that's I think very important, yeah.
MS. OKAMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We've talked about that and many times. Thank you. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, Chair. I think I'm very comfortable with the appointee.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. OKAMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Kay, for being here, for volunteering
and the whole works. I, I know Kay so I, I don't have any questions for her. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further questions? I have no questions. I know Ms. Okamoto and her, her
family for -- 23 -
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MS. OKAMOTO: Forever.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --since she moved there to be a schoolteacher in the '60s I guess.
MS. OKAMOTO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I can, I can verify that she is an active community volunteer. As she say, she's a
required schoolteacher, she is an independent small business owner, she hires other Lanai
residents as part of her company, and she is a resident, I can tell you, that has weathered the
storm of good times, bad times, worse times regarding the trials and tribulations of our island.
She's seen an industry close, the pineapple industry in our history with plantation life, and she's
seen the start of the visitor industry on our island and the trials we go through with -MS. OKAMOTO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --with the current scene, state of affairs on our island. So I think that she has
enough institutional background with the island, she has enough years with the island, she has
generational experience with raising her children there, and her husband's multi-generations
being on the island. So I would say she represents our island as a very good example of
Lanaians. Any further questions for Ms. Okamoto, gentlemen and ladies, since you asked her to
be present? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Just, you know, you...the...everything here
explains, you know, your past history and Chair Hokama reiterated, but the question that's not in
our application form is kind of why, I guess, oh well I guess it says. But can you elaborate so the
viewing public can know that too? A lot of information here, we just kind of want to let
everyone in the public and -MS. OKAMOTO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --general community know.
MS. OKAMOTO: Why I'm interested in this position?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MS. OKAMOTO: In my earlier career as a schoolteacher, I was very active in what we call the Charter
and Bylaws Committee of the State Hawaii Teacher's Association, and in fact I was Chair of the
State Committee. So I got very interested in that type of, you know, working with what are the
rules that govern an organization. And I may not be as familiar with the County, some of the
government as, certainly as Mr. DeLeon and others are, but I do have a background in that type
of looking at bylaws, looking at charters and how they affect the operation of committees, of
organizations. And that's one of the reasons that I was interested in this one.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MS. OKAMOTO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. That's all, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch? Okay. Gentleman, any questions for the lady?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just a quick question. I am looking at your resume, Kay, and it's
wonderful, I mean there's so many great things that you've done. Currently besides if you were
on this Commission, what else are you currently involved in?
MS. OKAMOTO: I am currently President of the Lanai Community Association which is the United
Way for Lanai, it is not the type of community association as some, so I am currently President
of that. Currently treasurer at our church, and I am currently the Chair of the Urban Design
Review Board here on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Are you, you...you're on the Committee on Aging, no? No? Never -MS. OKAMOTO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --have been?
MS. OKAMOTO: Never have been.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I don't know why I...
MS. OKAMOTO: I'm just aging.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. Yeah.
MS. OKAMOTO: . . .(Inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm familiar with that.
MS. OKAMOTO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We cannot go into that area of questioning.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is not allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is it? Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is not allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair doesn't like it when I remind him I'm the granny of the group.
But anyway, I thought that was really important that people realize that, you know, you're a lady
that does many things, and your resume is, is really wonderful.
MS. OKAMOTO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And I'd like to thank you very much for applying to be on this group. I
think you bring a wealth of experience to the group. Thank you.
MS. OKAMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Ms. Okamoto of Lanai, Members? Having none, thank
you for making the time to be present this morning.
MS. OKAMOTO: Can I make one...I know for some people you get confused 'cause it says Linda Kay,
and yet all of you who I know do refer to me as Kay, but I answer to either. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Okay. We'll take one more and I know she has some other
requirements. I'm going to bring up Ms. Susan Moikeha, and then we'll take a short recess after
this nominee, Members. It is the Chair intention to get to the required legal issues that I've
agendized for today's meeting, Members, so please keep that in mind. We need to take care of
those legal matters. Good morning, Ms. Moikeha.
MS. MOIKEHA: Good morning. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I will ask Mr. Pontanilla to start the questions with Ms. Moikeha,
please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Good morning, Susan. You know, like everyone
here, I think the most interesting question is what is your thoughts about district voting?
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MS. MOIKEHA: Thank you for the question, and good morning to the Council. Let me just preface
that by saying my methodology of decision-making, and I've utilized this throughout my life
whether it's my personal life, my career, volunteer work, whatever it may be where decisions
need to be made and I'm part of that. And I will say that I cannot give you an answer to that.
My position is that I would consider all resources of information, whether that's through written,
through testimony, through resources outside of the body that we're working within that may
have expertise in those fields. And at an appropriate time after considering all of that, I would
make a decision. And as it's already been mentioned by others before me, I am one of nine
people so a majority would be a decision on whether or not a proposal would go forth or not.
And my little bit of experience with what the Charter Commission is really all about and what it
does, and I want to thank Lance and anybody connected with putting together a website that has
the archives of previous Commissions and the minutes. Because I have started to do some
research and read through that to get an understanding. And I would say at this point in time the
best way I could characterize my understanding is that I'm here to do the will of the people, very
much like your, your responsibilities. And so part of that process will mean listening to what the
people's voices are. One thing I did learn also is that sometimes issues that are brought forth,
even by the Commission, as Dave mentioned, were never supported by the will of the people. It
could be maybe not the most appropriate thing at that time or maybe it was not an issue that was
important enough. So to answer your question, I have no answer to that. I'll be listening very
carefully and doing my homework, and as part of my responsibilities here, be committed to this
process for the duration. I think I've proven that through the years in the boards and
commissions I've served on, and I do appreciate testimony that have supported me as an
individual in the community. I do feel passionate about a lot of things and I'm particularly
passioned [sic] to living here on this island. Culturally my Hawaiian heritage leads me here,
tracing my ancestry back through my grandfather's side. I married someone that is also from
here and has strong Hawaiian roots. And I have four children and seven grandchildren that I
intend to leave a legacy to, and if that's my small way of doing it by volunteering and being a
part of this process, then I appreciate the opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Susan. You know, you and I, both served on the
Planning Commission, and I, I know you do your homework. So thank you for your response.
MS. MOIKEHA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No, I am familiar with the candidate and I am comfortable with her. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Susan, for being here, it's
always a pleasure to have you. First of all I want to say I think anybody who can do what you
did on the GPAC, you survived that. If you survived the GPAC I think you can survive the
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Commission because of the hours and the amount of material and the paper and everything that
goes with this. So that's okay with me. What I wanted to give you was an opportunity. You
know so many times when you're called in for an interview, when it's over, you say why didn't
anybody ask me blank? What would that be for you?
MS. MOIKEHA: Actually I think I just said it in the last few minutes of my introduction, and I
appreciate the opportunity to address it further. But I, I kinda...I think you folks know me and,
and the decision is up to you, and, you know, I'll just do the best that I can.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
MS. MOIKEHA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Aloha, Susan -MS. MOIKEHA: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --good to see you. And I, and I also have seen your intensive work
with the GPAC, and I think you really did do a nice preview of what your application says.
Because I think it is important and I think the reason why a lot of us requested this was so the
viewing public also can follow along and find out why we're...why the nominees have been
chosen, and, and this is your opportunity to shine and really show what you're made out of and
why you're here. I guess possibly the general question is just what prompted you to want to be
involved being that you know how time-consuming... all that homework needs to be done and,
and what have you, and you also have...you're with Na Hale 0 Maui?
MS. MOIKEHA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MS. MOIKEHA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And you have that as a Project Manager position, too.
MS. MOIKEHA: I'll be very honest and straight with you that I did not initially seek out this position.
My time is limited and I have served in the past on boards and commissions that required
extensive amount of time and commitment. After hearing from Mr. Molina, I gave it thought, I
talked to some other people that had been on the Commission, and then I made my decision that
I felt that this was something that was important enough that I could make the commitment to
time-wise and preparation-wise. A lot of what I do and the time I make for things in my life,
particularly outside of work, has to do with my passion, you know, how strongly do I feel about
this. And as I began to think about this process, government is extremely important and this is
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the constitution of how this government is run on this island. And I also look at things too what I
can learn from that process. A lot of times it's not just what we can give in our skill sets but what
we take back from it and how it transforms us. I've listened to the testimony of those thus far,
and I am so impressed by them, and I thank you for the opportunity to hear this today. I always
come away with meeting new people in everything I do. I come away with learning new things
and hopefully imparting some of what I have to give, and it's just a wonderful experience. I
enjoy meeting people and working with people.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Great. Thank you for your comments. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. We know your commitment to time, you've done it with
the Planning Commission and the, the GPAC, so this shouldn't be as, as bad as either one of
those two.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you might get some time off. And I also know of your
extensive...you do a lot of homework, having followed your volunteer career for quite a while. I
wanted to just ask what I've asked other people, your, your willingness to go outside of the group
and talk to experts and bring them in and listen to them?
MS. MOIKEHA: Yes. And I would do that if that's something that's allowed, and I'm, I'm not hearing
anything different to that. Within the commission, we were kind of constrained to resources that
were more either through the Department or applicants. We weren't supposed to go out and talk
to individual applicants on our own. So within the constraints of this Commission and the
criteria, if that allows us to seek out...otherwise, I would certainly ask the department or
whoever's overseeing us provide us with expert testimony. I know there's been a lot of questions
about the budget and finances, and that's always an important issue when it comes to putting
forth legislation. I also think another important issue, too, is, is not just financial accountability,
but my experience, especially on the GPAC, has been that if we can get away from working
through an issue and a solution without a law forcing and mandating us, I think we're better off.
But I understand too that sometimes things do need to be changed through legislation. And so I,
I don't see this as a free-for-all, let's throw everything we can in there to make these changes
because that's what we think. There's always ramifications to our choices and decisions,
especially with laws that are created. And, and in the back of my head, I keep that in my mind
too as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. And I, I do want to apologize that I was the one that
gave Mike Molina your name, so.
MS. MOIKEHA: Thank you.
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ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I'm gonna blame Don Couch then, yeah. All right, and I guess
my question, it's a little different. I heard your rationale but you didn't originally seek this out,
did you?
MS. MOIKEHA: No, I did not.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(Inaudible). . .
MS. MOIKEHA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You were asked -MS. MOIKEHA: I was asked.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --to consider? Yeah. And considering that there were so many
people that were out there that wanted to serve, I mean I understand there was quite an extensive
list of people. You know, I guess I won't ask you that question, I'll ask Administration that
question.
MS. MOIKEHA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause that's a, that's a very curious...and not to say anything
about you.
MS. MOIKEHA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I've known you for many years, yeah. So I just kind of curious
why the outside asking instead of the list, because it was quite extensive from what I understand.
So I'll ask Administration at that...at a later point, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White, questions -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for the nominee?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I have no questions. I think her past commitment to the community on
the Planning Commission and GPAC speak for themselves, and I think we're...we should be
happy that she's willing to step forward.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Just again for the viewing public. What other
boards and commissions are you affiliated with currently?
MS. MOIKEHA: None. I'm only employed by Na Hale 0 Maui as a Project Manager right now, so I
have no other boards or commissions I'm committed to right at this moment, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, none for Mr. Couch. You brought up a great point and I am going to kind of
ask you and I hope the other nominees think about it also, is my view again, yeah, that the, the
Charter has standing and, and that as being the local government or this County's document
regarding structure and organization has standing over certain State laws, because it is a local
governance issue and not a State issue. And hearing about your comment about it might be
better at times not to have certain things legislated or, or, or a law created to address certain
things, do you have any thoughts about how you see the Charter in its standing regarding to the
State, State laws or, or other governmental...
MS. MOIKEHA: You know, I'm not really too familiar of situations that would address what you were
trying to get to. I, I can only say that certainly there would be no conflicts in what we did with
State law, current State laws, and I'm sure that's why we would have someone to advise us on
that. But other than that, I'm not sure how, how to answer that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, I just maybe share some institutional background. You know at...until
1978, the County was a creature of a State statute. The Constitution did not require counties to
exist, it was by the so-called graces of a State legislative statute that recognized counties, and in
'78, the people amended the State Constitution whereby constitutionally the counties are now a
creation of local governance. So we have constitutional standing now even though the County
existed far longer and before the State ever existed, and if you go back to the old Hawaiian
Homes Act...Organic Act. So I just share that because I would hope that, you know, the
members of the Commission will look at strong language stating and exercising the rightful
prominence that the County has through its Charter and that its governance has standing over
what I would call generic or general State laws. And I hope that you as Commissioners would
consider those types of strong standing since we believe that the County has solid footing
regarding its own governance, regarding structure and organization.
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MS. MOIKEHA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for the nominee? Having none, we thank you for being
present this morning, Ms. Moikeha.
MS. MOIKEHA: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're going to take a short recess, Members, 'cause I really would like to get to
the litigation matter. So we're going to take a five minute recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS: 10:33 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:43 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Policy Committee meeting shall return to order. We shall take up
the remaining nominees being proposed for the upcoming Charter Commission for the County of
Maui. Also I have a few housekeeping items I would like to take care of at this time. We did
also receive after the meeting started some written testimony. So with no objection, Members,
the Chair shall accept written testimony for today's meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, so ordered. We're going to continue, Members, with
the remaining nominees, so I'll bring up, let's see, Mr. Joshua Stone, please.
MR. STONE: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning, Mr. Stone. Thank you for being here. Mr. Carroll, questions for
the nominee?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I have no questions for this nominee Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Stone, for being here
this morning. You're one of the nominees that I had heard of but really don't know personally.
MR. STONE: Well thank you very much for having me.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can you tell me why you want to do this?
MR. STONE: Well, you know, it's, it's very interesting because this was basically the first year that I
was very interested in the politics of our County, and many times as a small business owner you
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try to kind of duck and dive under the radar basically. But things to me got so bad that I actually
want to get involved with the process, and after complaining enough, my wife finally said hey,
put your money where your mouth is, get involved. If you're really concerned about what is
going on in your County and your community, then put the time in and make changes. So I
decided this is one of the best ways I could be involved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well thank you very much. You're not only getting your feet wet,
you're getting soaked. Thank you. . . .(laughter). . .
MR. STONE: I, I think I'm diving in, diving in the deep end right now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. Yeah. And of course you do realize that this is a very large time
commitment. I know you have a small business.
MR. STONE: Yeah. I...actually multiple small businesses -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, many, okay.
MR. STONE: --but, but I'm very lucky that I have fantastic people working under me and one of the
best assets I do have is time. I guess I have to give up a couple hours of surfing now but I'm
willing to, I'm willing to put the time in. Because for me basically this is home, I have a family,
I'm raising a family here, and I want to make it a better place. And the only way that it works is
if people are willing to put time in and effort in to make the place better.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. And I really appreciate your offering yourself up
to do this. I think it...you add a balance to the group. Thank you.
MR. STONE: Thank you. Yeah. I, I felt like I have a...there's a sliver, you know, and this is about
opinion building, this is about...I'm sorry, not opinion building but consensus building. And so
when I look at this group here, first of all, I'm awed by the group, but definitely in order to get a
great consensus, you have to have multiple factions of the group, so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Hokama. Aloha. I too have heard a lot about you
and what I...it's very refreshing to see here is that there is a young voice being represented. Not
to, you know, say anything -MR. STONE: No offense. No offense, guys.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --against experienced, well-seasoned others.
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ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But we need that. Look at me on my panel.
MR. STONE: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And -ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I understand. Are you affiliated though with our Office of
Economic Development program? Are you working with...
MR. STONE: No, I'm, I'm not affiliated with that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not affiliated, sorry, but maybe in participation with some projects
that are Office of Economic Development?
MR. STONE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Are you the...no. Okay. Just curious.
MR. STONE: Oh, are you talking...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. The, the windsurfing contest, is that...
MR. STONE: Oh, well absolutely, yes. I'm sorry. Basically right now, I'm, I'm facilitating bringing in
professional windsurfing event to Maui County which I, I think was a great economic driver for
the North Shore, in fact a huge economic driver for the North Shore. And so I have put, basically
put together the organizers of the event as well as the Professional Windsurfing Association
management and brought them to Office of Economic Development, yes. But I'm, I'm not
directly involved.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right. Great. And you're, you're...you are committed to
spending the times and hours of dedication to doing this -MR. STONE: Yes, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --being on this Commission?
MR. STONE: Definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, great. Thank you. Aloha.
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MR. STONE: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Question on...that, that has been asked of everybody and I
think I'll ask, I'll ask this one of you, is your thoughts on district voting?
MR. STONE: You, you know I, I, I've been, I've been listening to those questions and of course I, I
have my own personal opinions. But I think that this group is about building consensus and
public consensus. I don't think it's appropriate to bring my personal opinions to the group,
because that would defeat the whole purpose I think of the, the Charter Commission. What
we're trying to do is come up with a, what I believe is a consensus of the group, of the public
that's gonna best benefit the, the County in the future. So I'd like to say right now that I, I don't
have any opinion for the Council on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you very much for being here. Basically,
you know, Mr. Couch asked my question which I've been asking everybody. So that's okay, I
forgive him for that one, but, Mr. Stone, in your overall looking... since you are young, all
right...
MR. STONE: . . .(Chuckles). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Don't think young means a lot because I'm in the middle of this
whole page as far as age is concerned.
MR. STONE: . . .(Chuckles). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Too old to be young and too young to be old. But in your opinion
being a businessman, what kind of perspective would you bring to the table? Because you have
multiple businesses which have with this economic downturn has hurt like everybody else -MR. STONE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and you're in a very vulnerable area. So what kind of
perspective would you share with the rest of the Committee as far as not only economic
development but how we could get a better future with sustainable changes that we've talked
about?
MR. STONE: That, that's a very good question. Thank you. Coming from a small business perspective
especially after this downturn, everything has been about efficiency. If you're going to survive
or if you had survived this last round, you had to become extremely efficient. When I look at our
government and I look at our present Charter, I recognize that there's some areas that could
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definitely use an upgrade in efficiency. And I'd say coming from my perspective as small
business, I will be diligently looking at those areas of where we can improve County efficiency.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I know Mr. Stone reasonably well and I think
he'll bring a wonderful balance with his business experience, and he'll add a lot to the
Commission. I just warma...I have no questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, I, I don't know Mr. Stone,
and thank you for being here this morning. You know, you mentioned about efficiency in County
government. You know, we have many departments. I, I don't know if you follow County
government as a whole in regards to the processes that we need to go through. When you talk
about efficiency, what would you bring to the table to create efficiency in County government?
MR. STONE: Well one of, one of the issues that I see and I read about a lot is that you guys spend a lot
of time in your budgets. I, I do a lot of permitting process and I have to deal with a lot of
department heads, and I often hear them complaining about how much time they're focusing on
their annual budgets. So clearly maybe something needs to be corrected there or improved. I
look at decision-making from the Council. You guys have two-year terms which basically means
that you are having to politic...from day one when you enter into office, every decision you
make is going to be a political decision, because there's, there's that fear of literally I gotta start
running next year. So I don't know, I, I...to me there's, there's clearly some areas where, where
we can improve efficiency. I mean those are just two examples, but, you know, again it's a, it's a
public consensus on what should be discussed and what would end up in the Charter.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for your response especially on the budgeting since I
head the Budget, Budget Committee. And, you know, the formulation of the County budget is
not taken very lightly over here, because we have only a certain amount of revenues that we need
to deal with. And one of the things that we really deal with and have lot of concerns is in regards
to not only the County itself but a lot of nonprofit organization that are asking for our support so
that they can continue providing services to their clients within the community. And it's that
balancing act that, you know, always get involved in regards to how much is, you know, an
amount that could support a nonprofit organization or even the County government? So, yeah,
we take like three months to complete the budget, but it, it is a budget that is well formulated,
and I think, you know, I remember the days when we used to go like from 9 o'clock in the
morning to midnight, and, and we really cut it down from 9 o'clock in the morning to 4:30, so
big difference. And, you know, the other thing that you talk about, you know, and you're right,
every two years we, you know, go out for reelection. So what I'm hearing is that the possibility
of a four-year Council term?
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MR. STONE: Well I, I, I'm not exactly firm on how a member of the Charter Commission puts forward
an idea, but I, I think if I were asked what kind of an idea would you put forward, I would say
that I would propose a four-year Council Member term. And then it would be clearly open to
discussion and public opinion.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good. And, you know, being a young fellow like yourself, you
know, I always come to a point where, you know, if you do have young minds, you have new
ideas and you continue moving forward. So I, I believe in that, and hopefully if you're, you
know, nominated to this Commission that you bring some of those young ideas for this
community. And, and thank you for being here this morning.
MR. STONE: Thanks very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Let's see. You have a question, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you, Chair. But I do want to say thank you for coming, it's
been a pleasure to meet you, and I'm very excited about you being nominated.
MR. STONE: Thank you. I'm excited as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I again, I will just echo one quick
statement, I look forward to a young businessman like yourself bringing your perspective.
Thank you, sir.
MR. STONE: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions? I would just again remind the Committee, age has nothing to
do with the -ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: --consideration. It is an area that we are cautioned what we can and cannot ask in,
in public governmental meetings. So please be aware of your parameters of...and how you
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phrase your questions, please. So, Mr. Stone, I guess your, your strength is in the business area
and you're looking at efficiencies, but government at times...well with, with our frustration, is
not the most efficient, but it is required to go through a process that for many it takes more time
than they would like it to do. And part of the time that it takes impacts costs and financing, so I,
I can appreciate that. But do you...how, how would you balance a need that the County is
mandated to provide versus efficiency?
MR. STONE: That's a very interesting question. I think when you say need...
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know like, for example, Mr., Mr. Stone, the County, one of its mandates is of
course public safety, so the County provides police protection, the County provides fire
protection. It is a mandate, there's no other basic provider Federal or State, it's the County that
provides this type of services, and it's part of the mandate that we get from the, the Charter. So
you have any thoughts about how you would plan to view and see a balance between being able
to afford it and be efficient but yet, still yet provide a service that...it's not like a business?
MR. STONE: Right. I, I understand, I understand that aspect. I, I believe of course there, there's these
mandates that must be taken care of, those are needs, they have to be done. We need the police
force, we need the Fire Department, you know, those are, those are necessities. But when I talk
about efficiencies, I'm not talking about cutting out necessities or needs. What I'm talking about
is cutting out time constraints, time issues that cause loss of funds or loss of...just clearly, I mean
the greatest asset we're talking...we're asking from this group is time. So I think the more time
that's freed up in Council, the more time that's freed up amongst the department heads is clearly
an added efficiency. So I'm not, I'm not talking dollars and cents. I'm talking about where are
there possibly ways to cut out wasted time if it exists. Maybe it doesn't exist, but we should, we
should find out if it does.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And thank you for that response, Mr. Stone, which brings me to the next
one, and I think for some of the other nominees, they're going to need to consider their
philosophy. You know, 'cause my experience being at the '78 Constitutional Convention, there
were people there that wanted to throw like everything and the kitchen sink into the Constitution,
because it was maybe their only ability in life to legislate something. But, you know, the
Constitution was not geared to be 20 volumes like a State statute, like State statutes. You know,
it's your basic governance document, it gives you some flexibility, it gives you directions and
general goals and objectives, but it's not cluttered. Do you see the Charter in the same view that,
you know, there is a difference between what should be in the Charter versus what should be a
law in the Maui County Code through an ordinance?
MR. STONE: Well I, I believe that basically the Charter I think gives the direction in which we want
our County to go and what focus. I, I see what you're getting at is that some of the things I'm
talking about sound like they're, they're ordinance changes instead of Charter amendments. But
I, I think that without completely understanding both sides of, both sides of the ordinance and the
Charter and, and having a full grasp of it, it's impossible for me to answer that question. So I, I, I
guess my answer is I, I would need to review further to really make an intelligent answer.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I think that was the best answer you could give, Mr. Stone, this morning. And I
appreciate your, you know, open and frankness about it. So I appreciate that. Questions for
Mr. Stone? Okay. There be no further questions for Mr. Stone. Mr. Stone, we thank you for
your presence this morning and thank you for volunteering.
MR. STONE: Thank you guys very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We're going to, we're going to call up next Mr. . . . (clears throat). . . excuse
me, Judge Artemio Baxa. Good morning, Judge.
MR. BAXA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa, questions for our honored nominee?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: This is a nominee I know very well and I, I think we should be very
honored to have him volunteering to be on the Charter Commission. No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Hokama. Aloha, good morning, Judge Baxa.
MR. BAXA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I've been honored to have met you most recently, but see you
have an extensive background being involved in community and beyond. So I just want to say,
you know, you're retired I think in a lot of ways from a lot of areas. What brings you to want to
be a part of the...this Commission at this time?
MR. BAXA: I have thought of that question for a length of time and it comes to this, life is too short. I
am 73 years old now. I don't know if I will be able to contribute to the work of the Commission,
but perhaps I may just be able with my humble experience to be able to contribute to
strengthening the structure of our government, County government in relation to the people of
the County of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, sir, very honorable. And also, how do you feel...I mean
I'm, I'm reading everyone's...the nominees and their credentials and backgrounds, and yours
again is very extensive. Do you see a...where a new set of eyes on this process could be a
benefit too? Just from your point of view, sir.
MR. BAXA: You mean the process of having...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Being on...yeah, bringing like a new voice, fresh perspective. I
mean would you be open to seeing that set of eyes put upon, 'cause since you have so much
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knowledge and background with, with this? How would you I guess be accepting or open to
other...
MR. BAXA: Let, let me put it this way, if I am selected as a member of the Commission, I would like
to come with an open mind. My primary objective is to listen first, and when I say listen, I
would like to listen not only to those who make the loudest voices but also to those who make
the soft and little talk. I would encourage them to talk. I have learned from life that it is not
necessarily that those who talk the longest and the loudest make the most substance. Sometimes
we get the most out of people who speak little, softly but sincere in what they try to convey.
After listening to all points of view, I would try to evaluate, synthesize all that I have heard, and
in the end, I will make my ultimate decision, but in making that ultimate decision, I will make I
will take into account what is the greatest perspective that had been presented to me and I will try
to put that...I will try to consider that in making my decision.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you for your comments. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Nice to see you, Judge.
MR. BAXA: Thank you, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you for volunteering for this. I, I see by your application and I
realize it was dated December 22 nd , are you still working for the Department of the Prosecuting
Attorney or have you retired from that?
MR. BAXA: That is correct, I'm still with the Prosecuting Attorney's Office.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Just have some questions on, as to time commitment that this,
this is going to be a bit of a...for the next year, probably it's going to be pretty intensive. Are
you up for that?
MR. BAXA: I indeed...we are busy at the office but I have found that when we concentrate, we work
hard on our job, develop discipline and concentration in attending to it, there will be time for
other things. In fact this will not be the only commission that I will be involved in. I'm still a
member of the Board of Regents for the University of Hawaii which deals or takes a lot of my
time, but I think that I will be able to give the appropriate time for this Commission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I don't have any questions for...I'm just honored that
Judge Baxa is here today, and I know he'll...give a busy man another task and he finds a means
to get it done. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions. I'm similarly very honored to have the Judge step
forward and, and assist with this Commission, and look forward to his input.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. Really I don't have any questions for
Judge Baxa, but I, you know, I've known the Judge for quite number of years, and the decisions
that Judge Baxa comes up with, you know, is fair to all of those that have come before him. And,
and even dealing with the community he's very involved. So I have no questions for the Judge.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I would also say that having known him for many years
I can only say that Maui County is indeed lucky to have someone like him apply for this
position. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Judge, since we have you and you are an experienced member of our
community in, in the legal sector, let me ask you if you have anything to share this morning
regarding one of my earlier questions to another nominee regarding the...how you may view the
standing of the Charter as our, our guidance, our structure of local governance. And you've
heard my, my position about how I view it having standing over general State laws regarding
how the County will set up its own form of governance, the organizational structures, the
departments, the requirements of required boards or commissions. You have anything you might
want to share with us this morning?
MR. BAXA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I regard the Charter of the County of Maui as a fundamental
document. In this respect, it is almost analogous to the Federal Constitution and the State
Constitution, and being that it is a fundamental document of the County, it is not a document that
should be easily changed. I believe that the Federal, State, and County Charter are fundamental
documents, but at the same time, I also believe that these are living documents. But living
documents does not simply mean that they should be changed so suddenly, so easily without
much thought, so much so that I believe that we should only put amendments into the Charter
which in fact could not be remedied by ordinary legislation such as legislation that could be
made up by this Council. We should try to frame our County Charter in such a way that it
provides the fundamental guidance in terms of the structure of the government, how they affect
the people that it serves. But beyond that, we should be very careful in tinkering with every
provision of the County Charter, so much so, that if it is said that we have to do this, put this into
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this, let...I would try to speak out and say let us consider all the factors and see whether in fact
this will be best remedied by ordinary legislation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Judge. I, I, I...
MR. BAXA: And I would like also to point out, Mr. Chair, I have heard about experts, and I know that
you posed that question. And I'm...and I know that in myself, myself I do not have an expertise,
but in my experience as a judge I have often heard experts come into my courtroom, but much as
we regard and I do regard, I do have regard for experts, but sometimes their testimony is clouded
by the imprimatur of expertise and that should not necessarily be so. We should use our common
judgment as well, our common reasoning, intelligent analysis of what they say, and only after we
have taken the testimony in contrast, in consideration with other testimony from the lay public
will I make my decision in considering whether in fact that expert testimony should be the
guiding principle.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that thoughts there, Judge Baxa. You shared with the Committee a
philosophy of being practical and yet still yet a visionary in a sense of what should be I, I guess
ordinary legislation...or there's no such thing as ordinary legislation I found out in experience -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR HOKAMA: --versus a...but you...what...I'm happy you call a living document, Judge, 'cause I
believe the Charter is a living document that can take into account various changes in a period of
time. So I appreciate your, your response. Further questions for Judge Baxa on his nomination
to the Charter Commission? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and mahalo, Judge Baxa. You know as a trained
mediator and being in our, our courts here, there's a distinction between the responsibility of how
a judge operates and, and comes to conclusions and a judgment, I guess, and then there's a
different way of coming to a conclusion or settlement via a mediation way. How...because I
think this is about of course hearing all the information, facts, figures, and expertise, and what
have you, is...would that be kind of a different way for you to, to be thinking in a more
collaborative consensus building way being from a...from being a judge type of mindset? Do
you kind of know what I'm saying?
MR. BAXA: I, I do understand -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAXA: --the question. You have to remember that as a judge you have to evaluate all the facts,
the legal reasoning that are being presented to you, and you can only decide from the facts that
are being presented to you and you make the ultimate decision. There would be a difference
here, not too much of a difference but there will be a significant distinction. I believe that in the
life of the Commission, we as members of the Commission that is at least what I perceive, we
-42-

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 2, 2011

will go out into the, into the different communities. We will be hearing a lot of testimony from,
from diverse groups, different opinions. Our primary duty will be to, to collect, to...those
opinions, those testimonies, the substance, the, the meat of what they say, and whether we
disagree or not with those positions that they make, I think that we will be obligated to present as
a group what the whole meat of what had been testified to us will be.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right. Thank you.
MR. BAXA: In other words -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
MR. BAXA: --we should take into account really what the people up there say, only it does not mean
that we will not be in a position to meld in some of our judgment, that will always come. I don't
think you can actually, entirely divorce it, but that should be our primary consideration Like for
example, there will be some...you mentioned about districting and districting and so on. I have
no opinion as to that, because like for example districting, there's so many people who say that it
is advantageous to the people who are within the district, because there will be somebody who
will be speaking for their concerns. But it does not necessarily mean that the people who are
elected generally do not have concerns about the district? I do not know, and does that mean
then that we have to be divisive, we have to be just representing our district? I don't know if that
is the real answer, so I am not into one way or the other as yet. I have an open mind, and there
should be pros and considerations that have to be considered before they should be brought
forward.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr...can I have more question, sir?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I noticed that you had done the translation
of the past Charter from English to Ilocano, in what, 1976?
MR. BAXA: Yes. That was in 1976.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Would that be...
MR. BAXA: I translated the whole proposed Charter of the County of Maui as well as the Charter of
the County of Maui itself and which was voted upon by the referendum in 1976.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so...
MR. BAXA: So I have an idea of what the County Charter is about, but I am not an expert in the
Charter. I am learning, continuously learning of what it says and will continue to provide.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: My follow-up question is if you would be willing to do that again,
to add the amendments or whatever comes about from this Commission?
MR. BAXA: Oh, thank you so much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sure we'll deal with that upon receiving recommendations and comments from
the Commission when they complete their work. Any further questions, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any further questions for Judge Baxa this morning?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Having none, Judge, we thank you for being present this morning and
responding to the Committee's questions.
MR. BAXA: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you so much. Mr. Clifford Hashimoto please, since you came quite a long
way, sir. Thank you for being here, Mr. Hashimoto. Mr. Carroll, any questions for
Mr. Hashimoto?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No, just a comment. I've known Mr. Hashimoto for a very long time. He
has been of service in the community in Hana and over here. He is one that is committed to
spend the time necessary, and I have no doubt that he will spend that time wisely and for the
benefit of our County. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Hashimoto, for
coming out. I know it's not a fun drive, and, and you've had to wait a long time. I just have one
question for you. I tried to familiarize myself with you by reading your application and it's a
very good one and certainly shows an excellent background. Just one question for you, is there a
reason, a particular area of government that you would like to concentrate on as a member of the
Commission or you just have a general interest?
MR. HASHIMOTO: I think the greatest interest I have in, in government is the size of the government
itself and the cost of government to, to the taxpayers. And I, I would like to...I suppose I focus
more on that than anything else in government, and, and, and the way it...the process of
government, how it operates and whether it's doing it in a way that is beneficial to the people.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Very good. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Ms. Cochran, questions for Mr. Hashimoto?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Thank you, Chair Hokama. Aloha, Mr. Hashimoto. Never
had the honor or privilege of meeting you but read the application, and I guess you do have a
long commute that will be as Mr. Carroll does, too. And, and that you're okay with the, the
commute and being dedicated and committed to serving on this Commission?
MR. HASHIMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And... sir?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And just a little background for our viewing public. What, what
types of organizations or anything of that nature you're affiliated with?
MR. HASHIMOTO: Well most of the organizations that I've been involved with have been fraternities,
such as the Royal Order of Kamehameha and I'm also a Mason. And both organizations very
few people know very, very much about, because it, it seems to...both organizations are about
the same, people think of us as being very secrete about everything. We're, we're not. We, we
operate just like the County does, well our governing procedures are about, about the same. We,
we have charters, we also have constitutions, and, and so forth. So...but I've also been involved
in, in nonprofit groups on Maui and service groups as well. I was a member of the, gee, I can't
think of the name right offhand but at that time, it...Councilman Don Couch about 20 years ago,
because I was a member of the...heck, I can't even think of the name of it. It's been so long ago.
But, but I also served as, as a board member on several nonprofit groups -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Great.
MR. HASHIMOTO: --on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Well I'm a fellow Hui No 0 Wahine of Kamehameha
also. Thank you.
MR. HASHIMOTO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions, Chair.

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 2, 2011

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. I...after reviewing your application, I think your
qualifications will well, well be suited in this, this Commission and I wish you nothing but
success. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I think...any, anything else you wish to add, Mr. Carroll, regarding
Mr. Hashimoto? Okay. The Chair has no questions for Mr. Hashimoto. So is that it, Members?
He came a long way by your request.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Some...a lot of the questions have been answered already. The
other one was district voting, I thought Mr. Victorino was going to ask that. So I, I will ask -CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --his district voting, and before I say that, I can't remember either.
Either it's Pookela or paddling or Akaku, I think. But I remember knowing him for about
20 years and I don't remember where.
MR. HASHIMOTO: So I thought just my age -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(Laughter). . .
MR. HASHIMOTO: --. . .(inaudible). . . Talking about age, I, I believe I'm the oldest person here on
this, this...or that will be perhaps a member of the Commission. 'Cause I'll, I'll be 76 next
month.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Couch, do you have a specific question for Mr. Hashimoto?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: District...his position on district voting.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you have any thoughts, Mr. Hashimoto, on district voting that you'd like to
share with the Committee at this time?
MR. HASHIMOTO: I, I have to be honest with you. Mr. DeLeon, I, I, I saw you on television
discussing this very same matter and I was very interested in it. Of course I have been interested
in why or how this came about that, that, that the...that district representation had changed. I
didn't know it had until I, I saw you on, on television, became very interested in, in that subject.
Now I was asked this very same question once before. I'm interested in, in, in learning more
about what would be more beneficial to our citizens, and whatever that happens to be, that, that,
that's, that's what I would be for. For example, being in Hana, I, I won't say that we have special
needs in Hana, but we, we have different circumstances in Hana from say Kahului or Wailuku. I,
I just believe that these smaller communities and outlying communities should have or should be
able to have more input into their, their affairs that only affect those, those areas. I'm sure that
the, the people of Kahului or Wailuku wouldn't want me to come here and tell them how to run
their business here or, or, or what is good for them since they live here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank, you know, thank you for that response. Mr. Couch, further... any other
question that you have for Mr. Hashimoto?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any other question you wish to ask Mr. Hashimoto this morning?
Okay. Having none, Mr. Hashimoto, thank you very much for taking the time and effort to be
here this morning with us.
MR. HASHIMOTO: Thank you. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate it. Mr. Wayne Hedani please. Good morning, Mr. Hedani.
Mr. Victorino, questions for the gentleman?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well thank you, and first of all, Mr. Hedani, of all the applicants
you had the longest resume, took me long time to get through your resume.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But and it's okay, it's okay, and was quite extensive. You've been
around, and you've served on many boards and commissions, and you've been out in Kaanapali
area for quite a number of years. Your take on the district voting and, and how do you feel about
it and can you be open minded?
MR. HEDANI: The first thing that it says over here is speak four to six inches from the microphone.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
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MR. HEDANI: You know, in sitting, in sitting in the audience, what I learned was that if you don't do
that because I'm audibly challenged it's hard to hear what the questions are. . . . (Laughter).. .
On the question of district voting, I don't have a preconceived notion about a recommended
change or a solution relative to district voting. I'm open to listening to the concerns relative to
that. I've heard a lot of discussion this morning about district voting, and from my perspective, I
think the people that have been most involved in government, that have been most challenged by
the perspectives on district voting should be the people that we listen the most to about, about
that question. From that perspective, I think recommendations from the Council,
recommendations from people in government would be important, but I don't have a
preconceived notion. When Mike Molina was asking me and Herman Andaya was asking me,
you know, do I have a certain perspective on things, I said I don't have an ax to grind one way or
another on any of the issues relative to the Charter. I, I'm honored to be asked to serve on the
Charter Commission, and I'm applying because I was asked. Basically, you know, that's my
perspective.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I've known Mr. Hedani for over 20 years and
have absolutely no concerns about his qualifications to participate in this Commission, and wish
him the best.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. HEDANI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know I've watched Mr. Hedani's action on the
Planning Committee...oh, Planning Commission, and, you know, he's a very fair guy, listens to
all sides. And to be a member of the Charter Commission, he needs to do that, and I...he has
already provided some good examples on the commissions that he had served on. Chairman, I, I
don't have any questions for Mr. Hedani.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Just that I think this is a very qualified applicant and I
am extremely pleased that he decided to apply for this position. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Hedani, for being here.
Thank you for accepting to apply for this job, because looking at your resume, you've given a lot
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to Maui County in terms of public service and I really appreciate that. I don't really have a
question for you because you already answered the big one which was the district voting
question. But is there anything you'd like to share with us, anything you wish we would have
asked you?
MR. HEDANI: . . .(Laughter). . . Not, not particularly.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
MR. HEDANI: . . .(Laughter). . . I think when I... as I was sitting in the audience watching the, you
know, watching the proceedings this morning, Dave DeLeon, I thought did a fantastic job of
answering the questions that were posed by the Council. And I was the watching clock and I
noticed that it took 40 minutes to go through his questions and answers, and, and I went, wow,
you know, I wonder if everybody brought their flak jackets this morning.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
MR. HEDANI: But, no, there's no questions that I wish you would ask me, no.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank, thank you very much.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're not allowed tasers yet there, Mr. Hedani. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. Aloha, Mr. Hedani, for being here.
MR. HEDANI: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I guess my question, I mean having this full encyclopedia,
extensive application, and wonderful resume that you have. You know I just...as a I guess
person at this level of government not having prior experience, and it's sort of the question I was
putting toward Judge Baxa, having such a background and sort of preconceived ideas or just
'cause you've been so involved, will you be willing I suppose to get outside, fresh, new
perspectives, ideas? I find that a lot of people with knowledge, experience, seasoned I guess
people sort of have a sort of mindset on certain things, it's ingrained in you to think one way or
the other, I suppose. But with this, we want to do changes we want, so I just wanted to present to
you I guess a similar question, being with your extensive background, knowledge, and
experience to be I guess open-minded and, you know, willing -MR. HEDANI: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I guess.
MR. HEDANI: I believe I could be open-minded relative to the Charter. The first thing I did when I
was approached, you know, when you asked, was I downloaded a copy of the Charter and I
printed it, and I noticed that it was 51 pages long. The question was how much time constraints,
you know, would we dedicate to the review of the Charter? I was told and correct me if I'm
wrong . . .(laughter).. . that it would be 2 meetings per month for 12 months where the
Commission would begin in April and complete its work by April of next year. Over a 12 month
period, that gives me 2.3 pages per meeting for us to digest the 51 pages of the Charter and come
up with recommendations for the Council. . . . (laughter). . . That should be something that's not
insurmountable and it should be something that we could do. I don't know that the Charter is
broken right now and I don't know that it needs extensive fixing. If it was--you know, there's
120 seats in the audience--if it was broken, I would think that this room would be filled with
individuals that would want to share their perspective on the Charter with us this morning. But
I'm open, I believe I'm fair in giving an opportunity to whoever comes before our Commission
to testify, and I don't have preconceived notions about the Charter. I do like the idea of the
Charter being a document that is, like the Constitution of the United States, not something that
you fix all the time, but something that is open to being fixed if it needs to be. I'm honored
about the people that have been nominated to serve on the Charter Commission, and I'd be more
than appreciative of their sharing their knowledge of government and its problems with me as
well. But I have no ax to grind, I'm an un-carved block at this point, and I'm open to people
filling this room with intelligence.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hedani. And, yeah, I don't doubt your fairness and
open mindedness, I just needed to hear it from you and, and let the viewing public understand
where you're coming from. And just one question, sir? If, if there's any particular though, you
know, item or, or issue to...that you would love to see put forward in the next general election,
you know, from this process, is there anything in particular?
MR. HEDANI: I think if there was one issue that I had to focus on, it's the question of how the voting
comes about, how you make your selections. In the last election that we had, we had two people
from the same party running against each other for the final, the general election. And the
question is, is that something that's the best way to do things? I'm not sure. Those are the types
of questions I think, you know, that we should be open to. But I think the people in this room are
the ones that should have the best recommendations for consideration, the best suggestions for
changes, and the best thoughts about how to improve the document, you know, as it stands.
Does it have to be 51 pages long? I'm not sure. I promised myself I would read every page of
the Charter before I came here today, but on Page 4, I started to go comatose.
ALL: . ..(Laughter).. .
MR. HEDANI: But there are people in this room that have actually read and translated every word
that's in the Charter, so there are people that are much brighter than myself, you know, that can
share their knowledge with us on the, on the document itself.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Great. Thank you, Mr. Hedani, for accepting. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He answered all the questions I had. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm comfortable with Mr. Hedani. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, that's all. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Thanks for being here this morning -MR. HEDANI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Hedani. Thank you for waiting. Mr. Frank De Rego, Jr., please.
Mr. De Rego is the last nominee present here this morning to be asked questions by the
Committee. Good morning, Mr. De Rego.
MR. De REGO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, questions for the gentleman?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know I've asked a lot of questions
of Mr. De Rego when he was nominated to the present commission that he serves on or the one
he recently resigned. Mr. De Rego, I nominated you because of, you know, looking at your
application and, and the things that you've done throughout your career. You know, I understand
that you're a fair person. You've come back to Maui to serve the people of this County, and, you
know, really I don't have any questions for you, but I'd just like to share something with you.
You went to the same school like my daughter.
MR. De REGO: There we go.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Or you, you taught at the, at the same school like my daughter,
Purdue, and I, I think I had conversation with you long time ago when we visited my daughter.
So I have no questions for you. Thank you.
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MR. De REGO: Thank you. Number six, by the way, in the NCAA right now.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, right.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions for the gentleman?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No, I have no questions for this applicant.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. Just a quick comment, I didn't know
Mr. De Rego but I met him recently when he brought...stopped by my office to discuss the Cost
of Government Report, and I have to say I really, really enjoyed discussing that with you. And
seeing your dedication and your interest and the hard work that you did on it, and not only
having it completed but wanting to make sure that recommendations that you made were
implemented, and your offering, that was very impressive to me. So I've looked at your resume,
it's very impressive. And thank you for volunteering. I think you'll be a great member. Thank
you.
MR. De REGO: Thank you very much, Councilmember Baisa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Hokama, and aloha, Mr. De Rego.
MR. De REGO: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Nice to see you.
MR. De REGO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just I guess the question about commitment, time constraints if any,
dedication to following through.
MR. De REGO: Actually my employer is very nice and dedicated to service to the County, and I will
not have any problems serving on the Charter Commission in terms of time commitments. But
thank you for the question. Can I just make one comment based on that? I am in total awe at
this point, of the people that are here today, and I just want to look at you and, and say that. I
was going to ask the Chair if it was possible when I was asked questions just to say ditto and
point at someone.
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ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
MR. De REGO: Because the answers here have been deep, thoughtful, and very, very comprehensive.
And it's...if nominated and accepted, I mean I know I'm already nominated, but if accepted, this
is going to be a great Commission. It's going to be hard work but it's going to be a great
Commission to work on, and if you will allow me the, the indulgence, Mr. Chair, I'd just like to
outline three things that I've heard today, five things that I've heard today in terms of the, the
action and the work of the Charter Commission, if that's okay?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. De REGO: I think first of all, what I've heard everybody said is that the Commission has to be an
active listening group. It has to be open to be able to hearing not only bringing our own opinions
and our own objectives to, to what is there, but we have to be an active listening group. And
then once that listening happens, we have to be reflective about what is presented to us, and
reflection is a very key aspect to, to being a member of any commission. Because once you take
that information, you have to be able to take it, sift it, as Judge Baxa said, you have to be able to
synthesize it and, and then present your recommendations in such a way. But that also means
that you have to be responsible and responsive, right. You have to feel responsible for the people
that you are working for which is the people of the County of Maui, and you also have to be
responsive to them. But the most important thing I think--and I think Judge Baxa, I hate to keep
referring to you this way--is that you have to be able when all that happens is to be able to make
prudential and proportional judgments. I come at this from a different side. Judge Baxa is on the
legal end, I'm on the moral end, I used to teach ethics for a long time. But proportional
judgments are very important, to be able to get the exact means proportional to the ends that you
are attempting to achieve and nothing more than that. And I think, Mr. Chair, you referred to that
when you're talking about the Charter, right, that what, what are the limits of the County Charter
in terms of being able to allow the County to best and efficiently do its work? And I think that's
a very important thing So they'll be the five things if you're going to ask me about my
philosophy about being on the Charter Commission that I would say would be very important.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. That was beautifully stated. Thank you. I do have a
question I posed to Mr. Hedani, was, was there any particular item or, you know, issue that you
would...or excited about, I guess, to see move forward to the next general election and
voted...presented to our voters?
MR. De REGO: Not exactly. I have kind of toyed with the idea with the biennial budget at this point,
looking at the possibility of having a biennial budget. I know that the budget is a very torturous
exercise for all of you. I have no opinion on that, but, you know, we have been kicking, kicking
it around at the Cost of Government Commission, I think. But I'm open at any suggestion at this
point, that would, actually as being a member of the Cost of Government Commission, make
government more effective and responsive. As a sociologist, I'd like to add one more thing, I
think, you know, as we look at economic costs, I think we have to be also understanding of the
fact that a charter also is about people, and they're also cultural and social costs whenever we
-53-

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 2, 2011

make decisions about how we organize ourselves and what we do. So I think those three things
actually have to be a really important consideration as we decide as people of County of Maui
how we want to organize ourselves. And it says itself in the Preamble of the Charter, doesn't it,
it says to secure the benefits of the best possible form of County government. Okay. And that's
what the Preamble says, and I think that's our job as a Commission is to secure the best...the
benefits of the best form of, of County government. So thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. De Rego. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Again he answered all my questions in his, his speech there. Thank
you.
MR. De REGO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: My standard question, Father Frank, and I will call you Father
Frank for the rest of my life, sorry. What is your...or do you have any idea...concepts or
pre-notions as far as district voting is concerned?
MR. De REGO: I don't. I have... actually first time that that was brought up to me, I kind of went huh?
Okay. I think it goes back to what I said before. I think we have to be open as a Charter
Commission to hear what the arguments pro and con for district voting are. I think we have to be
able to be reflective on that and then be responsive I think to the needs, because there might be
other processes that we can use to actually gain those ends, right. I mean I think we could also
be looking at other processes involved in that. But last but not least when you're coming up with
a Charter amendment or a suggestion, it has to be based on, on a reasoned, prudential, and
proportional judgment, so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well thank you. And, and again I, I love the idea of, you know,
you putting it in context when you're talking about the social and people and cultural, because
many times in government we seem to lose that perspective, because it becomes and at times a
dollar and cents kind of resolve and that's when we really lose perspective. But thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I have no questions, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Well I guess they picked you, Mr. De Rego, because you have a little
sense of some psychic intuitiveness since you answered people's questions before being asked.
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ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: So it's an outstanding trait, let me tell you.
MR. De REGO: Wait, let me try again.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I have no questions, but I thank you. Is there any further questions for
Mr. De Rego before the Chair excuses him? Okay. Mr. De Rego, thank you very much for -MR. De REGO: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --your presence this morning.
MR. De REGO: And thank you for this opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's much appreciated. Okay. Members, are there any questions for the Chair at
this time? The Chair is aware that you...out of the 11 nominees presented by Mayor Arakawa, 9
of them made themselves present this morning. Two of them, Ms. Crivello and Ms. Sugimura
were unable to be present here. So as you've heard the tentative timeline of April being the
proposed starting up month for the Commission, it...if it is your request to the Chair at this time
to...I'm open to deferring this one meeting only if it is important for this Committee to bring the
other two nominees forward prior to a decision-making. I believe we are in compliance with the
Charter in consultation and receiving some advisory comments from Corporation Counsel and
observing past Council action. I still feel we're within the timing to have another meeting if the
Committee so desires regarding the two other nominees. So, you know, if you have comments,
share it with the Chair before we move forward, but there's also two litigation matters we
definitely will take up shortly. So any comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I'll yield to Mr. Pontanilla.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman, you know, my request for all of the 11 people to be
here to be interviewed still stands. So if you want to defer this item to the next meeting, I think
we'll still be able to meet the April 1 st deadline. I'm open to that.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I think in fairness to the 11 members who...and especially the
9 who I know went out of their way to be here today. Being that we do have one more
opportunity, I would prefer that we were able to meet the other two also, but, you know, if time is
of the issue...of the essence, even if we were to move ahead with approval, there would be
another opportunity to, to, you know, question them? I don't know how this is going to work.
Say we...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. Would you please -CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me interject, please.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --inform us?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, it is your Chair's understanding that until all 11...until the Council
confirms 11 members to the Commission, the Commission may not...it'll be advised to not start
its work. So even if we, let's say, move these nine ladies and gentlemen forward without the
other two, they will not be able to start work until we make a decision on the final two
nominations. So and again it is your Chair's understanding that at this particular day, time is not
a critical decision to make your choice today, and that is why I'm open to a deferral, if that is
what you want, to review the other two nominees that has been requested by five Members of
this Committee. Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so in...so that I'm very clear on what you just said, if we
have the next Committee meeting and let's say we interview the last two, we make our
recommendations. If we were to not recommend someone of all the 11, let's say we recommend
9 -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and 2 weren't, -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --would the, would the Commission still be able to get started with
that 9 or would they have to have 11?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It is your Chair's understanding -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --through discussions with Corporation Counsel that the Commission may not start
until all 11 are confirmed by Council.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if for any reason, nine...
CHAIR HOKAMA: They cannot, they cannot start with nine even if they make quorum.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And, and that was my question. And do we have to have a
first reading on this by the entire Council?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council will make its final decision, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So in other words, the Committee would recommend...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Council will confirm or deny the nominations, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So we would recommend and then we'd have a Council meeting
to confirm?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Just so long as I know the procedures. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Appreciate it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So as I said today, there is not a timing issue as of today's meeting.
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So just to clarify, that meeting would be the 1 st of April that we actually
would confirm, the Council meeting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: If, if...that's what it's or, you know, again in consultation with Mr. Mateo, I can
represent the Committee and request a special Council meeting to take up the matter if that is
something that the Committee wishes to move forward more quickly. We are not prohibited to
conduct a special Council meeting for this matter only.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Hokama. I concur that I think we should defer. I
think it's just fair to the rest, the other two to also be interviewed equally, you know, as the nine
- 57 -

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 2, 2011

that we have done today. And so I, I understand the idea where all 11 need to be, you know,
confirmed or interviewed, what have you. There...could we approve the nine here and then the
two later kind of thing? But I mean not get their...because to get their work started but sort of,
they're sort of sitting on the edge of their seats right here wondering yea or nay. So that was just
a thought.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say, you know, it's, it's my recommendation to wait 'till we can make the
decision on all 11. I would prefer it that way. I think that's the fairest way. And again I have,
you know, I have an issue I want to bring up with Mr. Molina that is not about a specific nominee
but about geographic balance. Okay. Any other comments before the Chair moves forward?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, recommendation?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair's recommendation at this point in time is to defer to the very next meeting
and this will...the Chair will assure that it will be the first item agendized at the very next
meeting, and that it is the Chair's intent to complete interviews and make the decision of
recommendation to Council at that meeting. Is there any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran, you have a question?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections. Sorry, no objections to your recommendation, sir.
But just curious, are we going to have the floor open to ask questions of Administration?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Of course.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They will...Mr. Molina will be requested back as well as we'll have the presence
of Mr. Kushi.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But not today?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I...we need to take care of the litigation issues. Okay. With no objections,
Policy Item 2(3) is hereby deferred.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: DAM, JP).
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered, it is deferred to the next meeting.

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
ITEM NO. 1(5): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: TRACY
MOTELEWSKI V. MAUI POLICE DEPARTMENT, ET AL.; CIVIL NO. 10-1-0162(3))

(C.C. No. 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, I'm going to direct you to Policy 1(5) under Litigation Matters. This is
the settlement authorization of Tracy Motelewski v. Maui Police Department, et al.; Civil
No. 10-1-0162(3), County Communication No. 11-30. At this time, we shall call up
Mr. Richard Rost as Deputy Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. He just went out in the back.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Short recess subject to the call of the Chair. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS: 11:55 a.m.
RECONVENE: 11:57 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Policy Committee of March 2, 2011 shall return to order. Members,
we are now on Policy Item 1(5) under Litigation Matters, Settlement Authorization: Tracy
Motelewski v. Maui Police Department, et al.; Civil No. 10-1-0162(3). Members, your
Committee is in receipt of a correspondence dated February 15, 2011, from the Department of
Corporation Counsel, which is requesting consideration of a proposed resolution Authorizing
Settlement of Tracy Motelewski versus Maui Police Department. At this time, we have Deputy
Corporation Counsel Richard Rost to give you opening comments in open session. Mr. Rost?
MR. ROST: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This lawsuit involves a, an incident which occurred on
August 18, 2008. On the night of August 18 th , Plaintiff Tracy Motelewski was parked at
Puamana Beach Park. While she was parked there, she was approached by former police officers
Steven Gunderson and Kristopher Galon. During this encounter, Gunderson searched
Motelewski's vehicle and recovered what appeared to be illegal drug paraphernalia. As a result,
Motelewski was placed under arrest. After she was held at the Lahaina Police Station for
approximately seven hours, Motelewski was released around 5:00 a.m. on August 19 th . As she
was leaving the police station, Motelewski approached former officer Galon and several other
- 59 -

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 2, 2011

officers and asked if they can give her a ride home. They informed her they could not give her a
ride, and Motelewski walked away intending to walk home to her house in Kaanapali. Shortly
thereafter, former officer Galon stated he needed gasoline for his police car and left the station.
Galon encountered Motelewski who was walking along the street and offered her a ride which
she accepted. Rather than taking her home, Galon took Motelewski to Puukolii Train Station and
parked. Plaintiff alleges Galon offered to dispose of the drug paraphernalia in the police
evidence locker in exchange of...for sex from plaintiff. Galon retrieved a condom from the
trunk of his police car and plaintiff performed oral sex upon him. Galon then took plaintiff
home. Later, plaintiff contacted the Lahaina Police Station regarding $500 in cash that had been
in her purse when she was arrested and a ring that had been in her car. She was informed that
there was no record of the money or a ring. Plaintiff then made a complaint about this incident
to another police officer which resulted in an Internal Affairs investigation. Former officer
Gunderson admitted to stealing $500 from plaintiff which was recovered but denied stealing her
ring. Galon admitted sexual contact with plaintiff but claimed it was consensual and denied that
he ever offered to destroy evidence for her. And Gunderson has been criminally charged for the
theft of the money. Both Gunderson and Galon have been terminated as a result of this incident.
The plaintiff has filed suit against Gunderson, Galon, and the County. This matter is currently in
active litigation and therefore I'm requesting executive session to discuss the proposed
resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Deputy Rost. Members, any questions for Corporation Counsel
regarding what was stated in open session? Remember that there is a request to go into
executive session regarding the specifics and confidential matters that will be discussed only in
executive session. Any questions for the Corporation Counsel? It is the Chair's
recommendation then at the appropriate time, that we go into executive session under two areas
of Hawaii State Statute that allows us. The first would be under Section 92-5(a)(4), Hawaii
State...Hawaii Revised Statutes, to consult with legal counsel on questions, issues pertaining to
the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County, the Council, and the
Committee, as well as Section 92-5(a)(8) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes to deliberate or make a
decision upon a matter that requires the consideration of information that must be kept
confidential pursuant to a State or Federal law or a court order. Chair is, well, looking for...open
to a motion to enter into executive session regarding Policy 1(5).
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We have a motion to enter into executive session made by Mr...Ms. Baisa,
seconded by Mr. Victorino. Discussion? Having none, all in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no"? Motion is carried with six "ayes" and three excused.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch,
Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll and Councilmembers Mateo, and
Pontanilla.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
ITEM NO. 1(40): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: LEIS FAMILY
LIMITED PARTNERSHIP V. INSITUFORM TECHNOLOGIES, INC., ET AL.; CIVIL NO.
09-1-0356(3)) (C.C. No. 09-14)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Next before we go into executive session and recess the open session, we'll bring
up Policy 1(40) under Litigation Matters. This is a settlement authorization regarding the Leis
Family Limited Partnership v. Insituform --excuse my pronunciation, Members--Technologies,
Inc. et al.; Civil No. 09-1-0356(3). And again your Committee is in receipt of a correspondence
dated November 29, 2010, from Corporation Counsel, requesting consideration of a proposed
resolution to authorize settlement, as well as a correspondence dated February 22, 2011, from the
Department of Corporation Counsel, which transmitted a revised resolution entitled Authorizing
Settlement of Leis Family Limited Partnership v. Insituform Technologies, Inc. and County of
Maui, Civil No. 09-1-0356(3). In open session, we will have Deputy Corporation Counsel
Tipton to give you her comments. Ms. Tipton?
MS. TIPTON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good morning, Council Members. On December 27, 2007, the
County of Maui contracted with Insituform Technologies to perform certain rehabilitation work
on sewer lines in Maui County. The work was undertaken pursuant to a 1999 Consent Decree
which mandated the County to develop and implement a long-term sewer line rehabilitation
program. On November 13 th , Insituform was working on the lines located at South Kihei Road
and lliili Road near Cove Park. Unfortunately there was a backup of the sewer water into
property owned by Leis Family Partnership. Those are vacation rental properties that are located
at that intersection. They're called Lihi Kai Cottages, for those of you who might be familiar
with the area. Neither Insituform nor the County disputed that some compensation for damages
was owed to the Leis Family. What is in dispute is how much was owed and who owed it. On
May 8, 2009, there was a lawsuit filed by the Leis Family Partnership against Insituform and the
County in Second Circuit Court. Plaintiff was arguing that both Insituform and the County were
negligent, and that there was strict liability for the damages because sewer repairs are inherently
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ultra-hazardous. Plaintiff also claimed that the County by its actions actually condemned the
property without just compensation and that also that Insituform should pay punitive damages
for its actions. Plaintiff was represented by Alan Van Etten--actually they still are--a Honolulu
attorney who also began claiming plaintiff's attorney's fees should be paid by the defendants.
While the County and Insituform had initially been working together to resolve this matter,
Insituform and the County filed cross claims against each other in the lawsuits. Because we will
be discussing settlement, Corp. Counsel believes that an executive session will be necessary. I
do...I'm sorry, I do want to note the presence too today, of Kyle Ginoza who is the Director of
the Department of Environmental Management, and he can answer technical questions related to
these issues.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Deputy Tipton. Questions to the Administration regarding this...oh,
what can be shared in open session? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. Just one quick question, are these Lihi Kai
TVRs permitted?
MS. TIPTON: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Deputy...
MS. TIPTON: Yes, they are.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Just wanted to make sure they were legal TVRs. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions for open session? If not, the Chair will be open
to a motion for executive session that is allowed under Section 92-5(a)(4)of the Hawaii Revised
Statutes, which allows this Committee to consult with legal counsel on questions and issues
pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County, the
Council, and this Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino to enter into executive
session on Policy Item 1(40). Any discussion? If not, all in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oppose say "no"? Motion is carried with six "ayes" and three excused,
Mr. Pontanilla, Mr. Mateo, and Mr. Carroll.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama and Councilmembers Baisa, Cochran, Couch,
Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice-Chair Carroll and Councilmembers Mateo, and
Pontanilla.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting..
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall be in recess so we may enter into executive session. Recess.
. . .(gavel). . .

RECESS: 12:09 p.m.
RECONVENE: 12:59 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Council's Committee on Policy for March 2, 2011 shall return
to open session. Members, we have two remaining items for today.
ITEM NO. 1(5): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: TRACY
MOTELEWSKI V. MAUI POLICE DEPARTMENT, ET AL.; CIVIL NO. 10-1-0162(3))

(C.C. No. 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: The first item is Policy 1(5) under Litigation Matters, which is the Settlement
Authorization of Tracy Motelewski v. Maui Police Department, et al.; Civil No. 10-1-0162(3). It
is your Chair's recommendation to accept the proposal and adopt the proposed resolution
as...and with the amount as stated in executive session and as recommended by the Department
of Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
March 2, 2011

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Couch. Is there any further
discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no"? Motion is carried with six "ayes", three excused,
Misters Mateo, Victorino, and Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla, and Victorino.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: ADOPTION of resolution.
ITEM NO. 1(40): LITIGATION MATTERS (SETTLEMENT AUTHORIZATION: LEIS FAMILY
LIMITED PARTNERSHIP V. INSITUFORM TECHNOLOGIES, INC., ET AL.; CIVIL
NO. 09-1-0356(3)) (C.C. No. 09-14)

CHAIR HOKAMA: The last item for the Committee's action today is Policy Item 1(40) which is also
under Litigation Matters, the Settlement Authorization of the Leis Family Limited Partnership v.
Insituform Technologies, Inc., et al.; Civil No. 09-1-0356(3). It is your Chair's recommendation
that the Committee move forward to Council the revised proposed resolution dated February
22 nd , that is part of a communication dated February 22, 2011, and that the funds come out of the
appropriate account as discussed in executive session.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Couch to recommend
adoption of the revised resolution to Council. Further discussion? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no"? Motion is carried with six "ayes", three excused, Mr. Mateo,
Mr. Victorino, and Mr. Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Mateo, Pontanilla, and Victorino.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: ADOPTION of revised resolution.

CHAIR HOKAMA: There being no further business of this Committee, the Committee on Policy, its
meeting for March 2, 2011 is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 1:03 p.m.

APPROVED:

d

All

G. RIKI HOKAMA, Chair
Policy Committee
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